

LUND UNIVERSITY

Improving Stress Tolerance in Industrial Saccharomyces cerevisiae Strains for Ethanol Production from Lignocellulosic Biomass

Wallace, Valeria

2014

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Wallace, V. (2014). Improving Stress Tolerance in Industrial Saccharomyces cerevisiae Strains for Ethanol Production from Lignocellulosic Biomass. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation)]. Department of Chemistry, Lund University.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Improving stress tolerance in industrial Saccharomyces cerevisiae strains for ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass

Valeria Wallace Salinas Division of Applied Microbiology Department of Chemistry Faculty of Engineering Lund University

Doctoral thesis 2014



Akademisk avhandling för avläggande av teknologie doktorsexamen vid Tekniska fakulteten, Lunds Universitet. Avhandlingen kommer att försvaras på engelska, fredagen den 9 maj, 2014, kl. 10.30 vid en offentlig disputation I hörsal K:B, Kemicentrum, Getingevägen 60, Lund. Fakultetens opponent är Prof. James C. du Preez, Department of Microbial, Biochemical and Food Technology, University of the Free State, South Africa.

Academic thesis which, by due of permission of the Faculty of Engineering at Lund University, will be publicly defended on Friday May 9, 2014, at 10:30 am in Lecture Hall B, Center for Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Getingevägen 60, Lund, for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Engineering. The Faculty opponent is Prof. James C. du Preez, Department of Microbial, Biochemical and Food Technology, University of the Free State, South Africa.

Organization	Document name DOCTORAL			
LUND UNIVERSITY	DISSERTATION			
	DISSERTATION			
Division of Applied Microbiology	Date of issue 8 - 04 - 2014			
Author(s)Valeria Wallace Salinas	Sponsoring organization			
	EU Project NEMO No. 222699			
	Energimyndigheten (the Swedish Energy Agency)			
Title and subtitle Improving stress tolerance in industrial Saccharomyces cerevisiae strains for ethanol				
production from lignocellulosic biomass				

Abstract

The present work was aimed at developing industrial S. cerevisiae strains with improved tolerance to two types of stressors encountered during the fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass that affect ethanol yield and productivity, namely hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature, and at understanding the response of yeast and mechanisms of adaptation to such stressors. In one part of the study, key amino acid substitutions that were responsible for the acquired ability of a mutated yeast enzyme to convert HMF, one of the lignocellulosic inhibitors (LI), into a less inhibitory compound were identified in the active site of the enzyme. The specific properties of the mutant were investigated. In the second part of the thesis, different strategies were applied to develop yeast strains with increased tolerance to combined stresses. In one approach, the effects of two targeted proteins that were previously shown to be involved in the response to oxidative stress in laboratory yeast strains were re-evaluated under process-mimicking conditions, i.e. using a robust industrial strain background and fermenting highly inhibitory spruce hydrolysate. The beneficial effects on tolerance to LI were confirmed in the industrial strain, but they were shown to be strain-dependent and limited to the fermentation of 6-carbon sugars (C6); unexpected negative interactions were also identified for one of the candidates in the fermentation of C5 sugars. The second approach focused on improving the tolerance to high temperature in the presence of LI. A strain with combined tolerance to both stressors was obtained by long-term adaptation. In contrast to its parental strain, the evolved strain was capable of growing and fermenting C6 in the presence of LI and at high temperature (39°C). Possible mechanisms behind the improved performance of this strain were investigated using genome-wide approaches. Significant differences were found in lipid composition, which correlated with changes at the genome level in different genes involved in lipid transport, synthesis, and other steps of lipid metabolism, thereby indicating that alterations in membrane composition may be behind the improved combined tolerance. Overall, the work performed for this thesis resulted in the development of several strains with improved characteristics that are suitable for fermentation of LI. The work has also contributed to a better understanding of the mechanisms of stress response in yeast.

 Key words: Saccharomyces cerevisiae, lignocellulose, ethanol, inhibitors, temperature, stress tolerance

 Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

 Supplementary bibliographical information
 Language English

 ISSN and key title
 ISBN 978-91-7422-347-7

 Recipient's notes
 Number of pages 188
 Price

 Security classification
 Security classification

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature V. Wallacep

Date 25.03.2014

Improving stress tolerance in industrial Saccharomyces cerevisiae strains for ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass

Valeria Wallace Salinas Division of Applied Microbiology

Copyright © Valeria Wallace Salinas

Division of Applied Microbiology Department of Chemistry Faculty of Engineering P.O. Box 124 SE-221 00 Lund Sweden

ISBN 978-91-7422-347-7

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2014







To my family

Abstract

The present work was aimed at developing industrial S. cerevisiae strains with improved tolerance to two types of stressors encountered during the fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass that affect ethanol yield and productivity, namely hydrolysatederived inhibitors and high temperature, and at understanding the response of yeast and mechanisms of adaptation to such stressors. In one part of the study, key amino acid substitutions that were responsible for the acquired ability of a mutated yeast enzyme to convert HMF, one of the lignocellulosic inhibitors (LI), into a less inhibitory compound were identified in the active site of the enzyme. The specific properties of the mutant were investigated. In the second part of the thesis, different strategies were applied to develop yeast strains with increased tolerance to combined stresses. In one approach, the effects of two targeted proteins that were previously shown to be involved in the response to oxidative stress in laboratory yeast strains were re-evaluated under process-mimicking conditions, i.e. using a robust industrial strain background and fermenting highly inhibitory spruce hydrolysate. The beneficial effects on tolerance to LI were confirmed in the industrial strain, but they were shown to be strain-dependent and limited to the fermentation of 6-carbon sugars (C6); unexpected negative interactions were also identified for one of the candidates in the fermentation of C5 sugars. The second approach focused on improving the tolerance to high temperature in the presence of LI. A strain with combined tolerance to both stressors was obtained by long-term adaptation. In contrast to its parental strain, the evolved strain was capable of growing and fermenting C6 in the presence of LI and at high temperature (39°C). Possible mechanisms behind the improved performance of this strain were investigated using genome-wide approaches. Significant differences were found in lipid composition, which correlated with changes at the genome level in different genes involved in lipid transport, synthesis, and other steps of lipid metabolism, thereby indicating that alterations in membrane composition may be behind the improved combined tolerance. Overall, the work performed for this thesis resulted in the development of several strains with improved characteristics that are suitable for fermentation of LI. The work has also contributed to a better understanding of the mechanisms of stress response in yeast.

Popular scientific summary

Oil resources are finite; and political and economic factors affecting oil production, together with the environmental damage associated with the increased use of oil by a rapidly growing population, have underscored the need for developing cleaner technologies based on sustainable resources. In this context, any lignocellulosic biomass that is not used in the food chain, such as woody crops and agricultural and forestry by-products, is an appealing raw material for the production of so-called "second-generation (2G) biofuels", and more specifically 2G ethanol (as opposed to the "first-generation (1G) ethanol", which is based on edible cellulosic biomass).

Saccharomyces cerevisiae, commonly known as baker's yeast (or even yeast) is the preferred microorganism for 1G ethanol production on a large scale, due to its capacity to convert the six-carbon (C6) sugars fast and efficiently. However due to the chemical properties of, and the wide sugar distribution in lignocellulosic biomass, there are specific challenges associated with 2G ethanol production in yeast. In particular, a pretreatment step is required to release all the sugar monomers from the complex lignocellulose chains and make them available for fermentation. During this step, inhibitory substances of different types are produced at the same time and their presence in the hydrolysate affects the fermentation performance of yeast. So the aim of the present work was to investigate the mechanisms of yeast tolerance to these inhibitors with or without other types of stressors encountered during the fermentation of lignocellulosic substrates, in order to develop efficient yeast biocatalysts for 2G ethanol production.

In one part of the study, a mutated yeast enzyme responsible for the conversion of furaldehyde compounds, which are one group of lignocellulosic inhibitors (LI), into a less inhibitory compound, was studied and key mutated amino acids responsible for this conversion were identified. In the second part of the thesis, different strategies were used to develop yeast strains with increased tolerance to combined stresses. Two targeted proteins that were involved in the response to oxidative stress under laboratory conditions were re-evaluated under process-mimicking conditions. The beneficial effect on tolerance to LI was confirmed, although it was limited to the fermentation of C6 sugars, and unexpected negative interactions were identified for one candidate in the fermentation of C5 sugars. A second approach concentrated on obtaining a yeast strain with combined tolerance to LI and high temperature, as increased thermotolerance reduces production costs. Using long-term evolution under selective selection pressure, so-called "evolutionary engineering", a strain capable of growing and fermenting in the presence of LI and at high temperature (39°C) was generated. Significant differences in the lipid composition of the evolved strain were found, which were confirmed by changes at the genome level in different genes involved in lipid transport, synthesis, and other steps of lipid metabolism, thereby

implicating alterations in the composition of the yeast membrane as being responsible for combined tolerance.

Overall, the work performed for this thesis resulted in the development of several strains with improved characteristics that were suitable for fermentation of LI. The work also contributed to a better understanding of the mechanisms of stress response in yeast.

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following research papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals in the text. The papers can be found at the end of the thesis.

- I. Furaldehyde substrate specificity of Saccharomyces cerevisiae alcohol dehydrogenase 1 variants Boaz Laadan, <u>Valeria Wallace-Salinas</u>, Åsa Janfalk Carlsson, João R. M. Almeida, Peter Rådström, Marie F. Gorwa-Grauslund. Submitted.
- II. Re-assessment of YAP1 and MCR1 contributions to inhibitor tolerance in robust engineered Saccharomyces cerevisiae fermenting undetoxified lignocellulosic hydrolysate <u>Valeria Wallace-Salinas</u>, Lorenzo Signori, Yingying Li, Magnus Ask, Maurizio Bettiga, Danilo Porro, Johan M. Thevelein, Paola Branduardi, María R. Foulquié-Moreno, Marie Gorwa-Grauslund. Submitted.
- III. Adaptive evolution of an industrial strain of Saccharomyces cerevisiae for combined tolerance to inhibitors and temperature <u>Valeria Wallace-Salinas</u> and Marie F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2013). Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 151.
- IV. Investigating the cellular response of Saccharomyces cerevisiae after adaptive evolution to high temperature in the presence of lignocellulosic hydrolysate <u>Valeria Wallace-Salinas</u>, Daniel Brink, Marie F. Gorwa-Grauslund Manuscript.

My contribution to the papers

- I. I performed the fermentations and analyzed the corresponding data. I contributed to writing of the manuscript.
- II. I participated in the design of the experiments and in the construction of the strains. I performed the fermentations and the statistical analysis of the data in collaboration with Lorenzo Signori and Yingying Li. I performed the biological interpretation of the data and wrote the manuscript.
- III. I participated in the design of the experiments and performed all of them. I analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript.
- IV. I designed the study and produced the samples for lipid analysis. I supervised the master's student who performed the experiments with spruce hydrolysate and lyticase. I performed the biological interpretation of the data and wrote the manuscript.

Abbreviations

ATP	Adenosine triphosphate		
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate		
CBP	Consolidated bioprocessing		
CWI	Cell wall integrity		
ESR	Environmental stress response		
HMF	Hydroxymethyl furfural		
HSE	Heat shock elements		
HSR	Heat shock response		
NADH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide		
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate		
SHF	Separate hydrolysis and fermentation		
SNVs	Single nucleotide variations		
INDELs	Insertions and deletions		
SSF	Simultaneous saccharification and fermentation		
STRE	Stress-responsive element		

Contents

Introduction	1
1. Lignocellulosic biomass as a substrate for ethanol production	5
1.1 Composition of lignocellulosic biomass	5
1.2 From lignocellulosic biomass to ethanol	7
1.3 Old and new challenges with Saccharomyces cerevisiae	10
2. Environmental stressors for <i>S. cerevisiae</i> during fermentation of lignocellulosic	
substrates	13
2.1 General stress response in yeast	13
2.2 Environmental stressors	15
2.2.1 Stress associated with hydrolysate-derived inhibitors	16
2.2.2 Stress associated with high temperature	21
2.2.3 Synergistic effects of stressors	24
3. Improvement of the robustness of industrial strains of S. cerevisiae	27
3.1 Laboratory strains vs. industrial strains	27
3. 2 Approaches for development of S. cerevisiae strains with increased	
tolerance	29
3.2.1 Rational metabolic engineering	29
3.2.2 Non-targeted approaches	32
3.2.3 Combined approaches	36
4. Inverse metabolic engineering	37
4.1 The inverse metabolic engineering cycle	37
4. 2 Identification of the molecular bases of phenotypic variance	38
4.2.1 Transcriptomics	39
4.2.2 Proteomics	41
4.2.3 Metabolomics	42
4.2.4 Genomics	44
Conclusions and future perspectives	47
Acknowledgments	49
References	51

Introduction

With the drilling of the first oil wells on a commercial scale around 150 years ago, a new age of industrial and technological development had started. The immense supply of oil and its high energy density not only represented a more effective source of fuel for transportation and generation of electrical and heating power, but it also became the raw material for the production of a large number of commodities, and it led to the rapid expansion of agriculture and industry in general. Nowadays, oil-based products include countless ordinary articles such as chemicals, plastics, textiles, pharmaceuticals and computers. Oil, however, is finite and non-renewable, and estimations indicate that we are now consuming more oil than the oil that is being discovered (Sorrel S. et al. 2009). The finite nature of oil, its complexity in terms of geological, technical, economic and political factors affecting its production, and the environmental consequences of oil-driven developments in different societies have become growing causes for concern. All these components indicate that we need to reconsider our use of oil; and many countries have now implemented a series of policies to promote the development of alternative energy sources (Lefèvre, N. 2007).

The use of renewable sources of energy for the generation of electricity, heat, fuels, and other commodities on a scale large enough to substantially reduce our oil dependency undoubtedly means technological challenges. But it also represents great opportunities for the development of new technologies and for generation of new knowledge in many fields. An example of this has been the extensive research aimed at increasing our capacity to produce bioethanol for use as transportation fuel. Although production of first-generation bioethanol (e.g. ethanol obtained from the fermentation of starch and sucrose) is a well-established process, the volumes required to satisfy the growing worldwide demand for the fuel would jeopardize the production and prices of food commodities. Instead, production of ethanol from lignocellulosic biomass (also known as second-generation ethanol) would enable the use of a wide source of raw material that does not compete directly with food. Integration of these two levels of technology (i.e., first- and second-generation ethanol) is considered to be a viable alternative in order to satisfy the worldwide demand for biofuels in the near future (Sims, R. et al. 2008).

Conversion of lignocellulosic biomass to ethanol on a large scale does, however, mean that several different technical challenges must be overcome before it can become economically feasible. For the last 40 years, significant investment in research and development (from both private and public sectors) has been carried out in this area

to ensure not only the sustainable production of different biomass feedstock but also the development of viable technologies for their efficient conversion. In this regard, we now have a better understanding of crop feedstock management and chain supply logistics (Henry, R. J. 2010; Beringer, T. et al. 2011) and also improved methods for biomass pretreatment (recently reviewed in (Haghighi Mood, S. et al. 2013)). Furthermore, the requirement for more efficient enzymes for biomass hydrolysis has resulted in the identification of new sources of biocatalysts with improved characteristics and also in the development of new methods for their production (Merino, S. et al. 2007; Weiss, N. et al. 2013). Likewise, much effort has been put into the development of fermenting microorganisms (Dien, B. S. et al. 2003; Chang, T. et al. 2011; Laluce, C. et al. 2012).

In this context, the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* has been the subject of intensive research aimed at improving its fermentation capacity, which has resulted not only in the development of strains better adapted for lignocellulosic ethanol production but also in a better understanding of the biology of this model organism (Nevoigt, E. 2008; Matsushika, A. et al. 2009; Laluce, C. et al. 2012). However, important difficulties regarding the different factors that affect the performance of the yeast still need to be overcome.

The aim of the work presented in this thesis was to develop industrial *S. cerevisiae* strains with improved tolerance to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature. These are two types of stressors encountered during the fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass that affect ethanol yield and productivity. A secondary aim was to understand the response of yeast and adaptation mechanisms to such stressors.

The thesis is based on the four papers presented at the end of the summary. In **paper** I, the effects that different amino acid substitutions (identified in a mutated variant of Adh1p) have on the enzyme's substrate specificity are reported. The *in vitro* and *in vivo* reduction activities in relation to the overall detoxification capacity of the cell are also compared. In **paper II**, we investigated the effects of overexpressing two genes, either alone or in combination, in an industrial strain of *S. cerevisiae*, and the results highlighted the relevance of the genetic background and the importance of integral assessments in the final result of the genetic engineering strategy. **Paper III** describes a successful long-term adaptation experiment through which a stable strain with combined tolerance to high temperature and hydrolysate-derived inhibitors was obtained. **Paper IV** deals with a comparison of the cellular response of the evolved strain developed in **paper III** to that of the parental strain. The results suggest that alterations in membranes and the development of a multicellular phenotype may account for the mechanisms of adaptation to the stressors.

As an introduction to the thesis, Chapter 1 gives a general description of the lignocellulosic feedstocks, the different steps of the ethanol production process, and some of the challenges associated with the fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass by *S. cerevisiae*. In Chapter 2, the effects that high temperature and hydrolysate-derived

inhibitors have on the physiology and performance of the yeast are presented, including some theoretical aspects and examples of the environmental stress response in *S. cerevisiae*. Based on the mechanisms of stress tolerance and the synergistic effects of stressors on *S. cerevisiae* described in Chapter 2, different strategies for development of industrial strains including rational metabolic engineering and evolutionary engineering are described in Chapter 3. As part of a more integrative view of the development of improved strains, Chapter 4 introduces the concept of reverse metabolic engineering, and highlights different genome-wide technologies used for analysis of the cellular biology at different levels. In the last section of the thesis I summarize the main conclusions of the research and discuss some ideas for future studies to address some of the unanswered questions.

"Nobody ever figures out what life is all about, and it doesn't matter. Explore the world. Nearly everything is really interesting if you go into it deeply enough." Richard Feynman

1. Lignocellulosic biomass as a substrate for ethanol production

The worldwide capacity for production of ethanol could be significantly increased by using lignocellulosic biomass, i.e. plant dry matter, as raw material. Lignocellulosic biomass is highly abundant and diverse, and includes: trees, energy crops, and agricultural and forestry by-products such as corn stover, sugarcane bagasse, saw mill and paper mill, among others. While such abundance and diversity suggests that there is an almost unlimited supply of resources, the chemical composition of this type of biomass imposes different technical challenges that have delayed its use in large-scale ethanol plants. This section describes the general properties of lignocellulosic biomass and the steps necessary for its conversion to ethanol, including some of the challenges during the fermentation step when *S. cerevisiae* is used as biocatalyst.

1.1 Composition of lignocellulosic biomass

Biomass such as sugarcane, corn, molasses and sugar beet contains large amounts of starch or sucrose that can be processed by relatively simple methods to make the hexose sugars available for fermentation. In contrast, lignocellulosic biomass is composed of three different polymers: cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin (Figure 1); their relative concentrations largely depend on the plant material used (Haghighi Mood, S. et al. 2013). Both the chemical properties of each polymer and the way they are assembled in the plant hinder access to and conversion of the polysaccharides to fermentable sugars.

Cellulose is a linear polymer formed from glucose units linked by $\beta(1\rightarrow 4)$ glycosidic bonds, and it accounts for 25-55% of biomass dry matter (Sun, Y. et al. 2002). Despite the fact that it is a polar molecule with several hydroxyl groups, cellulose is insoluble in water (Lindman, B. et al. 2010). Cellulose exists in different crystalline structures with some more amorphous regions, and its properties vary in relation to the degree of polymerization (Pérez, J. et al. 2002).

Hemicellulose, which is formed from heteropolymers of hexoses (glucose, mannose, and galactose) and pentoses (xylose and arabinose) accounts for 25-

55% of dry matter (Sun, Y. et al. 2002). In contrast to cellulose, hemicellulose is highly branched and it has a lower degree of polymerization. Some of the hydroxyl groups of the sugar units in the side chains have been replaced by acetyl groups, so hydrolysis of hemicellulose will result in the release of both monomeric sugars and acetic acid (Pérez, J. et al. 2002). Hemicellulose is linked to cellulose and lignin by hydrogen bonds and covalent bonds, respectively (Jin, Z. et al. 2006).

Lignin is a complex aromatic polymer resulting from the polymerization of three major phenolic components: *p*-coumaryl alcohol, coniferyl alcohol, and sinapyl alcohol (Frei, M. 2013); it accounts for 10-30% of dry matter (Sun, Y. et al. 2002). Lignin has been described as the cellular glue that holds cellulose and hemicellulose fibers together; its high molecular weight, structural complexity, and insolubility in water make its degradation very challenging (Rubin, E. M. 2008).



Figure 1. Schematic representation of the structure of lignocellulose and its major components (cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin).

Lignocellulose is a natural barrier that not only gives rigidity and strength to the plant cell, but also protects it from attack by microorganisms and insects. As a substrate for ethanol production, however, depolymerization of the lignocellulosic structure is a technological challenge.

1.2 From lignocellulosic biomass to ethanol

Production of ethanol from lignocellulose biomass involves the following main operations: pretreatment, hydrolysis (usually with the help of enzymes), fermentation, and distillation, where ethanol is concentrated and separated from lignin residues (Galbe, M. et al. 2007) (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Schematic representation of the process of ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass. (SHF: separate hydrolysis and fermentation; SSF: simultaneous saccharification and fermentation).

The *pretreatment* step is aimed at altering the physical and chemical structure of the biomass, so that further hydrolysis of the carbohydrates can proceed faster and with higher yields. It is considered to be the most critical step since its outcome has a large influence not only on the digestibility of cellulose but also on the generation of toxic compounds that can affect yeast fermentation performance, the requirements in energy demand (for stirring and downstream processing), and demands for wastewater treatment (Galbe, M. et al. 2007). The different pretreatment methods are generally classified as biological, physical, or chemical, with some methods involving more than one effect (Mosier, N. et al. 2005). Biological methods are based on the use of wood-degrading fungi, but at present they are still too inefficient to be considered economically attractive (Chandra, R. P. et al. 2007). Instead, the use of elevated temperature and high pressure, or the addition of chemicals such as NaOH, H₂SO₄, or ammonia have largely been assessed as pretreatment processes—with each method having inherent advantages and disadvantages, and with an effectiveness that is strongly substrate-dependent (Chandra, R. P. et al. 2007). In general, an effective pretreatment method should fulfill the following criteria: it should preserve the hemicellulose fraction, it should generate cellulose fibers with reduced crystallinity

and a reduced degree of polymerization, and it should minimize energy demands (Mosier, N. et al. 2005). In addition, the formation and release of inhibitors (such as furaldehydes, weak acids, and phenolic compounds) should be limited in order to facilitate ethanol production in the fermentation step (Palmqvist, E. et al. 2000b).

After the pretreatment step, two different fractions are obtained: (1) a liquid fraction consisting of both monomeric sugars and oligomeric sugars, mainly from the hemicellulose fraction, and also some inhibitors resulting from sugar degradation; and (2) a solid fraction mainly containing cellulose and lignin, with some hemicellulose if the pretreatment conditions were not severe (Galbe, M. et al. 2007).

Baker's yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*), which is the most commonly used microorganism for fermentation, cannot metabolize polymeric and oligomeric sugars. Thus, a step for *hydrolysis* of cellulose (and possibly hemicellulose) is required, usually using enzyme cocktails whose composition depends on the type of solid fraction (Merino, S. T. et al. 2007). Most commercial cellulase enzymes are produced by submerged fermentation of the mesophilic fungus *Trichoderma reesei* and include three enzyme classes: exogluconases, endogluconases, and β -glucosidases (Merino, S. T. et al. 2007). Hydrolysis of hemicellulose involves the use of a wider range of enzymes including endoxylanases, xylosidases, endomannanases, and mannosidase (Brink, J. et al. 2011).

Fermentation, i.e. the conversion of the released monomeric sugars into ethanol by microbial organisms, is the next step in the process. The two main goals at this stage are to obtain ethanol yields that are close as possible to the theoretical values (0.51 g ethanol per gram of monomeric sugar) and high specific productivities (preferably over 1.3 g ethanol per gram cell and hour) (Olofsson, K. et al. 2008). Although different microorganisms are being investigated for ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass, the work for this thesis focused on the most-well studied one, the yeast *S. cerevisiae*. The different strategies that have been considered for optimization of the fermentation performance of *S. cerevisiae* are discussed in detail in the section.

As shown in Figure 2, enzymatic hydrolysis and fermentation can be carried out in separate processes (separate hydrolysis and fermentation, SHF) or simultaneously (simultaneous saccharification and fermentation, SSF). The characteristics of both types of process configurations are presented in Table 1.

Configuration	Advantages	Disadvantages
Separate hydrolysis and fermentation: SHF	Hydrolysis and fermentation can be carried out at their own optimum temperature and pH. Yeast cells can be recirculated.	Enzymes are inhibited by the sugars released (product inhibition). Enzymes may be inhibited by toxic compounds formed during the pretreatment.
Simultaneous saccharification and fermentation: SSF	Enzyme inhibition is reduced due to the rapid consumption of the sugars and conversion of the inhibitory substances by the fermenting microorganism. Lower risk of contamination due to the presence of ethanol. Both operations can be performed in one tank, reducing the capital costs of the process. Continuous release of glucose improves xylose utilization.	The compromise between the optimal temperature for enzymatic hydrolysis (~45-50°C) and fermentation by <i>S.</i> <i>cerevisiae</i> (~30-35°C) limits the enzymatic hydrolysis rate. Cellulase inhibition by ethanol is possible. Yeast recirculation is not possible.

Table 1. Comparison of hydrolysis and fermentation strategies (Taherzadeh, M. et al. 2007; Olofsson, K. et al. 2008)

Different modifications of the strategies described above have been studied. Although the convenience of one configuration over the other is largely determined by the raw material and pretreatment technology, SSF processes are generally considered to be a very promising option (Olofsson, K. et al. 2008; Tomás-Pejó, E. et al. 2008; Ask, M. et al. 2012).

A third option, referred to as consolidated bioprocessing (CBP), has also been investigated more recently. It is defined as "the combining of the four biological events required for (the) conversion process (production of saccharolytic enzymes, hydrolysis of the polysaccharides present in pretreated biomass, fermentation of hexose sugars, and fermentation of pentose sugars) in one reactor" (Zyl, W. et al.

2007). In the particular case of *S. cerevisiae*-based processes, it consists of having yeast strains that have been engineered to produce and excrete hydrolytic enzyme cocktails in the broth. Although it is an appealing strategy to reduce the costs of biomass processing, it still faces some challenges associated with genetic engineering of all the genes required to have efficient hydrolases in one single microorganism (Zyl, W. et al. 2007; Matano, Y. et al. 2012).

The main objectives of the downstream operations are the *recovery of ethanol* by distillation (or a combination of distillation and evaporation), recovery of valuable sub-products (e.g. lignin), and reduction of the need for wastewater treatment (Wingren, A. et al. 2008). As the recovery of ethanol is the operation with the highest energy demand in the process, strategies that have so far been investigated for reduction of the associated costs rely on increasing the dry matter content during fermentation (so that higher concentrations of ethanol can be achieved (Hoyer, K. et al. 2013)) and recirculation of the process streams (Alkasrawi, M. et al. 2002).

1.3 Old and new challenges with Saccharomyces cerevisiae

Many of the technical challenges associated with ethanol production from lignocellulose by *S. cerevisiae* are also encountered during ethanol production from starch and sucrose-based substrates. Optimization of the fermentation performance of *S. cerevisiae*, regardless of the type of substrate, includes increasing the microorganism's *tolerance to high ethanol concentrations* (Alper, H. et al. 2006) and *high osmolarity* associated with fermentations at very high sugar/solids content (so-called "very-high-gravity (VHG) fermentations") (Pereira, F. B. et al. 2011; Puligundla, P. et al. 2011), and also reducing the production of *by-products* such as glycerol (Medina, V. G. et al. 2010; Pagliardini, J. et al. 2013).

Since ethanol plants at large-scale facilities are not run under sterile conditions, *contamination* by both bacterial species (lactic acid bacteria) and yeast species (e.g. *Dekkera bruxellensis, Schizosaccharomyces pombe*) may affect ethanol production (Skinner, K. et al. 2004; de Souza Liberal, A. T. et al. 2005). Contaminants may reduce the ethanol yield and/or produce compounds that can inhibit *S. cerevisiae* (de Souza Liberal, A. T. et al. 2007; Basilio, A. C. M. et al. 2008; Beckner, M. et al. 2011), although the real effect depends on the specific bacterial and yeast species (Souza, R. et al. 2012). Improvement in the capacity of *S. cerevisiae* to ferment sugars at low pH is one of the strategies that have been studied to reduce the incidence of bacterial contamination (Kádár, Z. et al. 2007). Nevertheless, contamination of ethanol plants with wild-type *S. cerevisiae* strains may result in interesting candidates for starter cultures, due to their general robustness. In this respect, isolation of industrial strains from environments associated with ethanol production has resulted in already adapted strains that can be used directly as platform strains for further

improvements (Banat, I. M. et al. 1992; Lindén, T. et al. 1992; Basso, L. C. et al. 2008; Sànchez i Nogué, V. et al. 2012).

Incomplete fermentation during ethanol production from starch or sucrose-based raw material may occur as result of *catabolite repression* (D'Amore, T. et al. 1989), i.e. the repression caused by glucose in the assimilation of alternative sugars such as fructose, maltose, and maltotriose (Gancedo, J. M. 1998). Avoiding repression of galactose catabolism by glucose has been a particularly intensive area of research, since industrial processes that use galactose-based substrates (e.g. whey permeate, sugar beet) are also affected by the effect of catabolite repression in *S. cerevisiae* or other microorganisms (Gutierrez, N. et al. 1993; Rønnow B et al. 1999; Bro, C. et al. 2005; Garcia Sanchez, R. et al. 2010). Given the diversity of sugars in wood-based materials, the challenge of catabolite repression will continue to be the subject of research in lignocellulosic-based processes also.

An additional major challenge associated with lignocellulosic material is the *fermentation of pentose sugars* (xylose and arabinose). This does not occur naturally in *S. cerevisiae* (Hahn-Hägerdal, B. et al. 2006).

The use of pentose sugars has been established in *S. cerevisiae* by expressing various heterologous enzymes of fungal or bacterial origin (Karhumaa, K. et al. 2006; Wisselink, H. W. et al. 2007). Due to the fact that *xylose* is one of the most abundant carbohydrates in nature, xylose metabolism by *S. cerevisiae* has been heavily studied (Jeffries, T. W. 2006; Hahn-Hägerdal, B. et al. 2007). Xylose utilization was established in *S. cerevisiae* strains by expression of the fungal oxido-reductive pathway—consisting of the enzymes xylose reductase (XR) and xylose dehydrogenase (XDH) (Kötter, P. et al. 1993)—or the bacterial pathway, in which a xylose isomerase (XI) catalyzes the direct conversion of xylose to xylulose (Kuyper, M. et al. 2003) (see Figure 3). Later, arabinose utilization was made possible by overexpressing the bacterial arabinose pathway, and notably the AraA gene from *Bacillus subtilis*, together with the AraB and AraD genes from *Escherichia coli* (Becker, J. et al. 2003). Introduction of the five genes of the fungal pathway of *Trichoderma reesei* also resulted in some arabinose utilization (Richard, P. et al. 2002).



Figure 3. Xylose utilization pathways introduced in S. cerevisiae

However, efficient pentose utilization in S. cerevisiae requires additional genetic modifications. For example, an increased (but controlled) level of xylulokinase activity (XK) gives higher ethanol yields from xylose and arabinose (Johansson, B. et al. 2001; Karhumaa, K. et al. 2006). Also, limitations in the capacity of the non-oxidative part of the pentose phosphate pathway (PPP) to use xylose were overcome by overexpression of the corresponding genes (Johansson, B. et al. 2002). The redox imbalance that results from the difference in cofactor preference in the fungal xylose pathway and that causes accumulation of xylitol, was limited by changing the cofactor specificity of XR and XDH by protein engineering (Watanabe, S. et al. 2005; Jeppsson, M. et al. 2006; Runquist, D. et al. 2010a). Finally, the lack of specific pentose transport systems in S. cerevisiae has been addressed by overexpression of heterologous transporters from natural xylose-consuming microorganisms such as Pichia stipitis and Candida intermedia (Saloheimo, A. et al. 2007; Runquist, D. et al. 2009; Runquist, D. et al. 2010b). Overexpression of endogenous GAL2, encoding galactose permease, was also reported to increase the rate of uptake of arabinose (Becker, J. et al. 2003). Although there have been significant advances in our understanding of the limitations of pentose metabolism in S. cerevisiae, further development of strains is still required in order to achieve acceptable yields and productivity, and thereby make the processes profitable.

Other challenges that are specifically associated with the use of lignocellulosic material concern the negative effects of the *hydrolysate-derived inhibitors* on cell performance. This will be discussed in detail in the next chapter, which covers environmental stressors.

2. Environmental stressors for *S. cerevisiae* during fermentation of lignocellulosic substrates

The capacity of a cell to sense and respond to alterations in the environment determines its ability to survive. When an organism is exposed to chemical or physical conditions that negatively affect its growth capacity, a series of complex molecular mechanisms are activated. These mechanisms, known as stress response mechanisms, include activation of sensing and signal transduction networks that result in the adjustment of the gene expression program, metabolism, and other cellular processes in order to repair possible damage; adjustment of growth to the new conditions, and prevention of further damage occurring (Hohmann, S. et al. 2003). Stressors therefore refer to as any environmental conditions or factors that activate a stress response mechanism in a cell. Sustainable production of second-generation ethanol from lignocellulosic biomass requires that *S. cerevisiae* is able to respond fast and efficiently to a variety of stress-generating conditions. In this chapter, I give a short overview of the general stress response in *S. cerevisiae*, and discuss in more detail specific effects that hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature have on the performance of yeast.

2.1 General stress response in yeast

The optimal growth and cellular functioning of *S. cerevisiae* takes place under welldefined and controlled internal conditions, that property of an organism that is usually referred to as homeostasis. Stress-generating conditions such as depletion of a nutrient, changes in osmolarity, increase in temperature, presence of oxidative elements, changes in pH, etc. will jeopardize this internal homeostasis and therefore affect cell growth and viability. Some of the molecular changes that are activated during a stress response are stress-specific, but there are also common responses that are triggered regardless of the type of stressor; these are referred as the *general stress response*.

At the genetic level, the general stress response in controlled by stress-responsive ciselements (STREs) in the promoter region of a wide range of stress-induced genes (M

T Martínez-Pastor et al. 1996). Transcriptional changes at the genome-wide level have led us the concept of a common program of gene expression, referred as the "environmental stress response" (ESR) (Gasch, A. P. et al. 2000). This program accounts for the coordinated regulation of transient change in the expression level of around 900 genes (approximately 14% of the genes so far predicted to occur in the S. cerevisiae genome). Such genes are divided into two groups: those whose transcription level increases after being exposed to an environmental stressor, and genes whose transcription level decreases in response to the stress. In general, the biological functions represented by the group of downregulated genes are associated with protein synthesis and growth, including for example genes involved in ribosome synthesis, tRNA synthesis, and rRNA processing (Gasch, A. P. 2003). The functions associated with the upregulated genes are more diverse and include carbohydrate metabolism, respiration, defense against oxidative stress, and protein folding and degradation. And it has been observed that the transcription factors Msn2p and/or Msn4p modulate the expression of many of these genes (Gasch, A. P. et al. 2000; Causton, H. C. et al. 2001).

Other observations have indicated that the general stress response is regulated by additional mechanisms. For instance, only specific isozymes have been associated with the ESR, while their paralogs are not induced by the ESR but by a specific type of stress. One example of this is the induction of Ctt1p (cytosolic catalase) during ESR, while Cta1p (peroxisomal catalase) is specifically induced by high peroxisomal activity, suggesting that the response mechanism may vary according to subcellular location (Gasch, A. P. 2003). On the other hand, the induction of genes encoding "reverse" activities (such as synthesis and degradation of the same compound, such as trehalose) gives the cell the possibility of rapid regulation at the posttranscriptional level (Gasch, A. P. 2003).

It has been suggested that part of the purpose of the general stress response is to confer tolerance to the cell so that it will be prepared to withstand future stresses (Berry, D. B. et al. 2008). Indeed, at the phenotypic level the general stress response can be observed upon pre-exposure to stress (also called pre-adaptation or same-stress resistance) (Berry, D. B. et al. 2008; Stanley, D. et al. 2010), in which exposing the cells to a mild stress condition from a particular stressor gives the cells the ability to survive a severe dose of the same stressor. For example, exponential cultures growing at 36°C were found to be less affected by a heat shock at 52°C than exponential cultures growing at 23°C (Fintan Walton, E. et al. 1980). The general stress response also accounts for the cross-protection effect; that is, exposure of the cells to a particular stressor will generally confer some ability to at least tolerate another type of stressor (Jenkins, D. E. et al. 1988). Probably the most familiar cross-protection effect is the high tolerance of cells in stationary phase to different types of stresses such as heat, NaCl, and H₂O₂ (Werner-Washburne, M. et al. 1993; Berry, D. B. et al. 2008). However, this effect is not universal, and in some cases it may be straindependent. For example, mild ethanol treatment of cells of the laboratory strain

S288C did not protect the culture from any other type of stressors, whereas acquired stress resistance after the same pretreatment was observed in other strains (Berry, D. B. et al. 2008).

Interestingly, the regulatory mechanisms behind cross-protection and same-stress resistance appear to be different. For instance, acquired resistance to high doses of H_2O_2 or NaCl after a mild heat shock was found to be dependent on Msn2p and Msn4p while resistance to severe heat shock after the same pretreatment was not (Berry, D. B. et al. 2008). Also, the mechanisms behind acquired tolerance of H_2O_2 have been shown to depend on the type of stressor used for the mild treatment, indicating that in fact both the actual stressor and the previous experience of the cells can influence the response mechanisms (Berry, D. B. et al. 2011).

The characteristics of the general stress response described above are just a small part of a much more elaborate response mechanism initiated by the cell to respond to a wide set of conditions that threaten its internal homeostasis. An additional part of the complexity involves the specificity of the response determined by the stressor. Since covering all these subjects is outside the scope of this work, the next parts of this chapter will deal with two main types of stressors that are present during ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass, hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and temperature. Also, the synergistic effects of such stressors on the physiology of *S. cerevisiae* will be discussed.

2.2 Environmental stressors

In addition to the general stress response, cells possess specific responses to individual stressors. The type of stressor defines how the stress is sensed by the cell, what type of signal transduction is initiated, which transcriptional factor(s) control(s) the expression level of the genes to be induced or repressed, and so on.

Environmental factors can affect the tolerance of a microorganism during the fermentation process. For example, reductions in the costs of distillation and water treatment can be achieved by running very-high-gravity (VHG) fermentations, which means high solids content—from which the yeast is subjected to osmotic stress—and conditions of low water content and high ethanol concentration (Puligundla, P. et al. 2011). In recombinant *S. cerevisiae* also, the use of xylose as a carbon source triggers metabolic responses mimicking carbon starvation (Bergdahl, B. et al. 2012; Matsushika, A. et al. 2013), suggesting that xylose fermentation represents an additional type of stress encountered by the yeast during conversion of lignocellulosic biomass. In this chapter, I will focus on the two major types of stressors investigated: hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature.

2.2.1 Stress associated with hydrolysate-derived inhibitors

Inhibitors present in lignocellulosic hydrolysate

Toxic compounds are released and formed during the pretreatment of biomass; their amount and composition depend on many factors, including not only the type of raw material but also the method and conditions used for the pretreatment (Larsson, S. et al. 1999; Palmqvist, E. et al. 2000a).

The hydrolysate-derived inhibitors have been divided into 3 main groups: *furaldehyde-derived compounds* including 5-hydroxymethyl-2-furaldehyde (HMF) and 2-furaldehyde (furfural), which come from the degradation of hexose and pentose sugars, respectively; *aliphatic acids* such as acetic acid, originating from hydrolysis of the acetyl groups of hemicellulose, formic acid, which results from furfural and HMF degradation, and levulinic acid, which is a product of HMF degradation. The third group of inhibitors corresponds to *phenolic compounds* representing a very heterogenous group of chemical species originating from lignin. This includes vanillin, cinnamic acid, ferulic acid, catechol, coniferyl aldehyde, and phenol (Larsson, S. et al. 1999; Palmqvist, E. et al. 2000b; Jönsson, L. et al. 2013) (Figure 4).



Figure 4. The most common hydrolysate-derived inhibitors (A, furaldehydes; B, aliphatic acids; and C, phenolics)

So far, most of the studies carried out to investigate the effect of inhibitors on the physiology of *S. cerevisiae* have been focused on HMF, furfural, and acetic acid. Furaldehyde-derived compounds are among the most potent inhibitors, affecting the growth and fermentation capacities of *S. cerevisiae* (Olsson, L. et al. 1996; Liu, Z. L. et al. 2004; Liu, Z. L. 2006; Almeida, J. R. M. et al. 2008; Ask, M. et al. 2013b; Glebes, T. Y. et al. 2014). Investigations of furfural and HMF conversion by *S.*

cerevisiae have included experiments related to cofactor utilization during the reduction of these compounds (Almeida, J. R. M. et al. 2009) and studies on amino acid substitutions in different reductases—either to enhance their conversion capacity (Moon, J. et al. 2012) or to understand the effect of mutations on cofactor preference (paper I).

As for acetic acid, it has been shown to have a particularly negative effect on xylose fermentation (Bellissimi, E. et al. 2009; Casey, E. et al. 2010; Almeida, J. R. M. et al. 2011; Wei, N. et al. 2013) due to the lower rate of production of ATP with this sugar.

However, there are many other hydrolysate inhibitors that have not been yet accounted for. This might explain the higher overall toxicity of "true" hydrolysates relative to the toxicities of designed synthetic mixtures. In particular, the large number of aromatic compounds together with their diversity has complicated their study (Jönsson, L. et al. 2013). Recently, methylglyoxal was identified as one additional inhibitor of miscanthus (*M. giganteus*) hydrolysate, and its significant contribution to the overall toxicity of the hydrolysate was revealed. (Skerker, J. M. et al. 2013). In fact, it was also found that a synthetic hydrolysate made with 37 different inhibitors did not have the toxic effect of the real hydrolysate, thus suggesting that important inhibitors were missing from the synthetic mixture (Skerker, J. M. et al. 2013).

Effect of inhibitors on the performance of <u>S. cerevisiae</u>

The impact of major hydrolysate-derived inhibitors on the performance of S. cerevisiae during ethanol production is presented in Table 2. It is important to keep in mind that the degree of inhibition in yeast depends on many factors, including the genetic background of the strain and the biomass cultivation procedure. Thus, laboratory strains are normally more affected than industrial strains (Lindén, T. et al. 1992; Modig, T. et al. 2008) (Paper II); also, pre-adaptation of the cells using the liquid fraction of pretreated hydrolysate results in better performance during SSF fermentations (Alkasrawi, M. et al. 2006). The initial cell density and age of the inoculum also affect the degree of inhibition; in this case, a larger inoculum responds better than a smaller one, and stationary cells are generally more tolerant than exponentially growing cells (Palmqvist, E. et al. 1999b; Zingaro, K. A. et al. 2013). The composition of the culture medium also influences the degree of inhibition. This has been clearly exemplified by the differences in the effect that inhibitors have on S. *cerevisiae* when fermenting xylose rather than glucose as carbon source (Bergdahl, B. et al. 2012; Ask, M. et al. 2013a) (Paper II) or when using rich medium rather than defined mineral medium (Zingaro, K. A. et al. 2013).

Inhibitor	Effect ¹	Example	References
Furfural and HMF	Lag phase increased (strain ATCC 211239)	30 mM furfural or HMF extended the lag phase 24 h and 16h respectively (initial OD ₆₂₀ = 0.15)	(Liu, Z. L. et al. 2004)
	Specific growth rate μ (h ⁻¹) decreased (strain CEN.PK 113-5D)	1.5 g/L HMF reduced the specific growth rate by around 32% (initial biomass 0.8 g/L)	(Petersson, A. et al. 2006)
	Specific ethanol production rate (g/g . h) decreased (strain CBS 8066)	4 g/L HMF reduced the specific ethanol production rate by 40%	(Taherzadeh, M. J. et al. 2000)
Acetic acid	Biomass formation decreased (strain CBS 8066)	21% reduction in biomass yield in the presence of 9 g/L acetic acid (pH = 5.0; anaerobic batch)	(Taherzadeh, M. J. et al. 1997)
	Specific xylose consumption rate decreased (xylose- consuming strain 424A LNH-ST)	The initial specific xylose consumption rate (g _{xyl} /g dry cell . h) decreased by 52% in the presence of 7.5 g/L acetic acid (pH=5.5)	(Casey, E. et al. 2010)
Aromatic (Phenolics)	Volumetric ethanol productivity (g _{ethanol} /L . h) reduced (strain commercial baker's yeast)	The volumetric ethanol productivity was reduced 58% in the presence of 0.2g/L cinnamic acid (oxygen limited, batch; initial OD ₆₂₀ = 0.5)	(Larsson, S. et al. 2000)

Table 2. Effects of major hydrolysate-derived inhibitors on the performance of *S. cerevisiae* strains during ethanol production

Higher concentrations of an inhibitor generally translate into stronger negative effect on the performance of the cells, although the detoxification process can sometimes have a beneficial effect on yeast physiology. For example, if present at low concentrations, HMF and furfural can be reduced by *S. cerevisiae* to the less toxic alcohol forms (furan 2,5-dimethanol and 2-furanmethanol respectively) (Villa, G. P.

¹ Effect is in relation to control conditions, i.e. without the presence of the corresponding inhibitor.

et al. 1992; Liu, Z. L. et al. 2004) by the action of different oxido-reductases (Larroy, C. et al. 2002; Petersson, A. et al. 2006; Laadan, B. et al. 2008). The capacity of NAD⁺ regeneration during furfural reduction has been correlated to lower glycerol production and higher ethanol yields than in the absence of furfural (Palmqvist, E. et al. 1999a). Based on the same principle, it has been proposed that small amounts of furfural can benefit the utilization of xylose since more NAD⁺ can be made available for the conversion of xylitol by xylitol dehydrogenase (XDH) (Wahlbom, C. F. et al. 2002).

A positive effect was also observed with low amounts of acetic acid, which led to a higher ethanol yield than the fermentation without the acid (Taherzadeh, M. J. et al. 1997). This result—which was reported earlier (Verduyn, C. et al. 1990)—can be explained by the effect of the acid on the internal pH of the cell: as the dissociation of the acid inside the cell causes a decrease in pH, the protons are pumped out of the cell through the plasma membrane ATPase. This extra demand for ATP is satisfied by increasing the flux to ethanol production, with a reduction in the biomass yield (Verduyn, C. et al. 1990). The magnitude of the uncoupling effect exerted by the weak acids depends, however, on many variables such as the extracellular pH and cytosolic pH, the concentration of acid and the acid dissociation constant and liposolubility, among other factors (Verduyn, C. et al. 1990). The strong pH-dependent effect of weak acids is another element to be considered, since the xylose consumption rate in particular can be severely reduced at low pH (3.5) in the presence of acetic acid (3g/L) (Bellissimi, E. et al. 2009).

The synergistic effect between different inhibitors during ethanol production is another important factor to consider. For instance, Liu and co-workers (Liu, Z. L. et al. 2004) showed that furfural and HMF act synergistically to suppress *S. cerevisiae* cell growth suggesting that there is a different inhibitory and/or adaptation mechanism for each compound (Liu, Z. L. et al. 2004).

Cellular effects and response of <u>S. cerevisiae</u> to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors

The reduced performance of *S. cerevisiae* in the presence of the different types of inhibitors is related to the effects that each compound has on different cellular components (Figure 5).

Furfural has been shown to induce the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and to damage mitochondrial and vacuole membranes, the actin cytoskeleton, and chromatin (Allen, S. A. et al. 2010). Also, furfural and HMF have been shown to be thiol-reactive electrophiles capable of generating oxidative stress (Kim, D. et al. 2013) through activation of the transcription factor *YAP1*, which mediates the response to oxidative stress in *S. cerevisiae* (Toone, W. M. et al. 1999). At the protein level, it was found that furfural reduced the activity of various glycolytic enzymes such as triose phosphate dehydrogenase and alcohol dehydrogenase (Banerjee, N. et al. 1981). More recently, Ask and co-workers reported a decrease in the catabolic and anabolic
reduction charges when *S. cerevisiae* was cultivated in the presence of furfural and HMF (Ask, M. et al. 2013b).



Figure 5. Simplified scheme showing macromolecules affected by hydrolysate-derived inhibitors

Acetic acid has also been shown to induce oxidative stress in *S. cerevisiae* (M, S. H. et al. 2011). As for phenolics, a possible involvement of these compounds in the precipitation of proteins was recently discussed (Jönsson, L. et al. 2013).

Peroxidation of lipids by ROS may be one of the reasons behind the damage to cellular membranes (Alic, N. et al. 2001) associated with hydrolysate inhibitors. The effect of the different inhibitors, including phenolic compounds, on membrane stability can be explained by the sensitivity of the lipids molecules to alterations in environmental conditions, which may lead to disruption of their physiological functions and of those of the proteins associated with them (Hazel, J. R. et al. 1990; Sikkema, J. et al. 1995).

Different response mechanisms to lignocellulosic inhibitors have been identified in *S. cerevisiae.* For instance, the efflux of inhibitory compounds by members of the ATPbinding cassette (ABC) transporter family is one molecular response behind tolerance to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors (Alriksson, B. et al. 2010; Ma, M. et al. 2010). Regarding acetic acid, the indirect degradation of the protein Fps1p aquaglyceroporin by Hog1p has also been observed as a tolerance mechanisms present in yeast (Piper, P. W. 2011). Other molecular mechanisms important for development of tolerance to hydrolysate inhibitors include biosynthesis of amino acids, activation of transcription factors, degradation of damaged proteins, and protein modifications (Ma, M. et al. 2010; Tanaka, K. et al. 2012; Ask, M. et al. 2013b; Skerker, J. M. et al. 2013). Moreover, the capacity of organisms to re-structure their membranes by changing the lipid composition is one of the evolutionary events behind adaptation, as discussed in Paper IV. In fact, analysis of the lipid composition of tolerant microorganisms has offered some clues to explain traits regarding tolerance to different environmental conditions, as discussed in Chapter 5.

Consistent with all these observations, several genes and pathways involved in the oxidative stress response and regeneration of cofactors have proven to be an important part of the mechanisms of tolerance to hydrolysate inhibitors in *S. cerevisiae*. They have been manipulated through different metabolic engineering strategies for the development of more tolerant strains, as discussed in the next chapter.

2.2.2 Stress associated with high temperature

The use of fermentation temperatures higher than 35°C could lead to reductions in the costs associated with lower energy input between the different steps of the production process, i.e. by reducing cooling costs between pretreatment and fermentation (especially in tropical countries) and by reducing the energy input for ethanol separation (Banat, I. M. et al. 1998; Taylor, M. P. et al. 2009). In addition, the use of a higher fermentation temperature could improve the SSF processes since in the actual set-up, the temperature normally used (30 - 35°C) compromises the rate of saccharification by the cellulolytic enzymes (Olofsson, K. et al. 2008).

Effects of increased temperature on the fermentation performance of <u>S. cerevisiae</u>

S. cerevisiae is classified as a mesophilic yeast with an optimum growth temperature of between 30°C and 35°C. However, the temperature profile, i.e. the maximum and minimum temperature for growth and the optimum temperature for growth under given conditions, is strain-dependent (Van Uden, N. 1985).

The effect of changes in temperature during aerobic batch cultivation of *S. cerevisiae* (laboratory strain X2180-1A) on glucose was analyzed by varying the growth temperature from 28°C to 37, 39, 40, 41, 42, or 43°C (Mensonides, F. C. et al. 2002). This showed that small changes in temperature (even less than 1 degree) could make a difference between conditions of growth, non-growth and, death: at temperatures above 39°C, the specific growth rate was proportionally affected (around 18% reduction at 40°C and 60% reduction at 41°C), with no observable growth at 42°C. However, even at 42°C, the viability of the cells remained close to 90% while at 43°C they rapidly lost viability (Mensonides, F. C. et al. 2002). Also, the biomass yield—based on the glucose consumed—was inversely proportional to temperature, indicating higher maintenance requirements at high temperatures (Mensonides, F. C. et al. 2002).

In a different study performed using aerobic chemostat cultures, glucose was respired at temperatures ranging from 30°C to 37°C, while the cells showed a respirefermentative metabolism and an increased flux through the glycolytic enzymes above 37°C (Postmus, J. et al. 2008). As the concentrations of intracellular glycolytic metabolites (i.e. substrates, products, and effectors) were affected at 38°C, it was postulated that the changes in flux were mainly caused by the effect that these new concentrations had on the glycolytic enzymes (Postmus, J. et al. 2008). The negative effect that high temperature has on mitochondria (see below) could also account for the differences seen in metabolism, as demonstrated in other investigations (Van Uden, N. 1985; Davidson, J. F. et al. 2001; Rikhvanov, E. G. et al. 2005).

Cellular effects and response of <u>S. cerevisiae</u> to higher temperatures

The effects of high temperatures on *S. cerevisiae* have been widely investigated through heat shock studies (see e.g. (Estruch, F. 2000; Hohmann, S. et al. 2003; Morano, K. A. et al. 2012)).

Heat stress affects several cellular processes, including a transient inhibition of cell division, which results in a brief accumulation of unbudded cells that can later recover and continue proliferating (Rowley, A. et al. 1993). Imbalance of protein homeostasis, caused by the unfolding and aggregation of proteins, is one of the most damaging effects of heat, and it is accompanied by defects in the structure of the cytoskeleton and organelles such as the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and the Golgi system, with deleterious consequences for the trafficking of proteins (Richter, K. et al. 2010). ATP synthesis is another cellular process that is affected, since heat impairs coupling of oxidative phosphorylation (Patriarca, E. J. et al. 1990). Likewise, damage to membranes—related to changes in the organization and properties of the membrane lipids, and alterations in the activity of membrane-associated enzymes and transporters-has been reported to be a consequence of heat stress. In fact, different lines of evidence support the notion that heat stress induces a subsequent oxidative stress in S. cerevisiae from its effect on the mitochondrial electron transport chain (Morano, K. A. et al. 2012), and a high occurrence of petite mutants has been observed when cells are grown at high temperature (Van Uden, N. 1985). Furthermore, it has been shown that adaptation to mild heat stress is coupled to downregulation of mitochondrial functions (Sakaki, K. et al. 2003), and that anaerobic conditions result in a significant increase in thermotolerance compared to aerobic conditions (Davidson, J. F. et al. 2001).

Experimental data suggest that yeast cells are capable of sensing different levels of stress intensity and that the response is proportional to the strength of the stress, with a maximum activation achieved around 39–40°C (Santoro, N. et al. 1998).

A large amount of evidence has accumulated on the major role of the heat shock transcription factor 1 encoded by *HSF1*, an essential gene that acts as the main regulator of the heat shock response (HSR). Part of the HSR involves the repression

of protein biosynthesis and the induction of genes with protective functions (Morano, K. A. et al. 2012). Hsf1p regulates the expression of these genes by binding to heat shock elements (HSE) situated in the promoter regions of many Hsf1p-responsive genes (Figure 6).

Among these genes are those coding for chaperones. *Chaperone systems,* in both the cytoplasm and other organelles (including mitochondria), have been shown to assist correct protein folding or degradation of aberrant proteins (Verghese, J. et al. 2012). *S. cerevisiae* has two main chaperone systems. The Hsp70 system, which includes proteins found in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), the mitochondria and the cytoplasm, plays a role in general folding, in assisting the translocation of nascent proteins, and in refolding of damaged proteins and degradation. The Hsp90 chaperone system participates in the final steps of protein maturation and interacts with a smaller number of proteins (Feder, M. E. et al. 1999).



Figure 6. Simplified scheme for induction of the heat shock response (HSR), the environmental stress response (ESR) and the cell wall integrity (CWI) pathway by heat in *S. cerevisiae*.

In addition to the heat shock proteins (HSP), Hsf1p also participates in induction of the transcription of proteins involved in detoxification, energy generation, carbohydrate metabolism, cell-wall maintenance, and other cellular processes (Yamamoto, A. et al. 2005). Together with Hsf1, the transcription factors Msn2/4 contribute by controlling the changes in gene expression necessary to withstand exposure to lethal temperatures (reviewed in (Morano, K. A. et al. 2012)).

Apart from the heat shock response regulated by Hsf1 and the environmental stress response regulated by Msn2/4, the cell wall integrity (CWI) pathway is also induced by heat (Figure 6). It has been proposed that Wsc1, one of the proteins of the CWI pathway, is the protein that acts as a sensor of heat shock, and that it triggers a signaling cascade that results in phosphorylation of the terminal mitogen activated protein (MAP) kinase (MAPK) slt2/Mpk1 and subsequent activation of the transcription factor Rlm1(Levin, D. E. 2005). Rlm1p regulates the expression of at least 25 genes coding for cell wall proteins or with a function in cell wall biogenesis that are required for high-temperature growth (Levin, D. E. 2005). Activation of Wsc1 by heat would also result in the negative regulation of a target of RAS proteins in the cyclic AMP (cAMP) protein kinase A pathway (Fuchs, B. B. et al. 2009). The sphingolipids identified as long-chain bases (LCBs) such as dihydrosphingosine and phytosphingosine, have also been proposed as candidates in activation of the CWI pathway during heat stress (Dickson, R. 2010).

Finally, the disaccharide trehalose has been shown to contribute to yeast thermotolerance by its capacity to stabilize proteins and suppress the aggregation of misfolded proteins, among other effects (Verghese, J. et al. 2012). Likewise, changes in cellular make-up—such as alterations in the lipid composition of membranes—have been suggested as mechanisms for thermotolerance, allowing the cells to maintain proper fluidity and functionality of their membranes (Arthur, H. et al. 1976; Henderson, C. M. et al. 2013b). Rearrangements of the lipidome have also been observed for an *S. cerevisiae* strain after a long-term adaptation experiment combining high temperature and hydrolysate-derived inhibitors (paper IV), which suggests that changes in the membrane composition may be part of the cellular adaptation response to continuous heat stress.

2.2.3 Synergistic effects of stressors

The temperature-dependent growth profile of yeasts is largely influenced by the media composition. For instance, the inhibitory effect of ethanol is more severe at high temperatures, and the same pattern has been observed with other alcohols and acids (Van Uden, N. 1985; Ramos, M. T. et al. 1990). The same synergistic effect actually applies to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature (Lu, Y. et al. 2012; Mutturi, S. et al. 2012). In fact, the results described in paper III indicate not only that different types of stressors have an additive effect on the internal homeostasis of the yeast, but also that some of the tolerance mechanisms evolved during the long-term adaptation experiment are specifically geared to the combination of stresses.

In the context of ethanol production, the synergistic effect of different types of stressors is of great relevance when considering strain development strategies. Even when the use of a single stressor is important for physiological studies and for

understanding the mechanisms of adaptation, it is clear that the development of tolerant phenotypes involves the coordinated action of genes acting in multiple metabolic and cellular responses (Nevoigt, E. 2008). From this point of view, the assessment of newly developed strains under conditions that reflect the process conditions would be expected to give a better indication of which factors should be emphasized during the development of more robust strains. The distinctive effect of *YAP1* overexpression during the glucose consumption phase in relation to the xylose consumption phase (paper II) underscores the complexity of the cellular processes and their interactions as well as adding evidence to the importance of integral assessments.

"Multiply, vary, let the strongest live and the weakest die" Charles Darwin.

3. Improvement of the robustness of industrial strains of *S. cerevisiae*

In the context of this thesis, the concept of robustness is defined as the capacity of *S. cerevisiae* to maintain unaffected growth and fermentation performance despite changes in environmental conditions. In the case of ethanol production from lignocellulosic biomass, the development of robust strains involves enhancing the ability of *S. cerevisiae* to tolerate and respond to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperatures, among other stressors (cf. Chapter 2). In this chapter, some of the common approaches to improving stress tolerance in *S. cerevisiae* are described, with particular emphasis on improvement of industrial strains.

3.1 Laboratory strains vs. industrial strains

S. cerevisiae occupies an exclusive place in human history, not only because of its association with relevant human activities for millennia (e.g. baking, brewing, and wine making) but also for its central role as a model organism for the study of major eukaryotic cellular processes (Landry, C. R. et al. 2006; Legras, J.-L. et al. 2007). Different studies on population genomics of *S. cerevisiae* have generated a large amount of information that help to explain the enormous genetic variability within the species and also the evolutionary processes that have led to the adaptation of particular strains to specific environments (Fay, J. C. et al. 2005; Liti, G. et al. 2009). For the purposes of this thesis, however, this huge diversity of *S. cerevisiae* strains will be classified into two main groups: laboratory strains and industrial strains. The purpose of such a classification relies on physiological, phenotypic, and genetic differences between these groups that are of importance when improving relevant industrial phenotypes.

Laboratory strains can be defined as a set of reference strains, usually of defined ploidy and mating type, that are amenable to experimental procedures and that are usually used in physiological, genetic, and biochemical engineering research (van Dijken, J. P. et al. 2000). Some of the most commonly used *S. cerevisiae* laboratory strains are: *S. cerevisiae* S288C (Mortimer, R. K. et al. 1986), which was used as reference for the yeast genome sequence project (Goffeau A et al. 1996; Engel, S. R. et al. 2013); *S.* *cerevisiae* BY4743, which is derived from S288C and was used in the "*Saccharomyces* Genome Deletion Project"; and the *S. cerevisiae* CEN.PK family, later selected as a platform for cell factory research (van Dijken, J. P. et al. 2000). The preference for a particular strain depends on the research interest. For example, CEN.PK laboratory strains are not considered to be optimal hosts for studying glucose sensing mechanisms due to mutations in the RAS-cAMP pathway (Vanhalewyn, M. et al. 1999).

In general, and in contrast to industrial strains, the laboratory strains are characterized by—and have been selected for—high sporulation efficiency, spore viability and mating efficiency, high transformation efficiency, heterothallic² behavior and homozygosity³, and the availability of auxotrophic markers and isogenic strains (van Dijken, J. P. et al. 2000; Cebollero, E. et al. 2007). Because of these genetic and phenotypic traits, laboratory strains are more easily genetically engineered than industrial strains. However, laboratory strains are also characterized by a generally inferior robustness and reduced fermentation capacity under non-optimal conditions (Martín, C. et al. 2003; Modig, T. et al. 2008) (Paper II).

Industrial strains, on the other hand, are usually polyploid and/or aneuploid strains that are classified according to the production purpose this—as bread (baker's), wine, beer, sake, and bioethanol (biofuel) yeasts. Regarding industrial strains for ethanol production, and in particular in the case of the Brazilian ethanol industry (based on cane juice or diluted molasses), the *S. cerevisiae* strains currently used have been selected for their ability to keep high fermentative capacity and viability under stressful industrial conditions, including high ethanol concentrations (up to 17% (v/v; batch mode) (Casey, G. P. et al. 1986)), low nutrients and pH, high sugar concentrations, and process interruptions, amongst other factors (Stambuk, B. U. et al. 2009). Because of all these phenotypic traits, the strains used for first-generation ethanol production (such as the Brazilian strains) are amongst the favorite candidates for ethanol production from lignocellulosic materials.

So far, most of the research regarding surmounting of challenges imposed by lignocellulosic substrate for ethanol production has been carried out in laboratory strains and, in the particular case of pentose metabolism, the research has mainly been carried out under standard laboratory conditions (e.g. rich or mineral medium and well-controlled environmental conditions) (Chapter 2). However, the development of efficient industrial processes requires transfer of all relevant genetic modifications to the more robust background of industrial strains and to assess the changes under process conditions. In this context, it is worth noticing that in the last twenty years the toolbox for genetic engineering of industrial strains has expanded significantly;

² This means that the mating types reside in different cells. A cell cannot undergo switching of mating type; therefore, mother-daughter mating is not possible.

³ This describes the genotype of a diploid organism in which both alleles of the same gene are identical.

and previous limitations associated with lack of markers or restrictions in the use of antibiotics have been overcome. Among the advantages of these genetic tools is the possibility of chromosomal integration so that the genetic stability of the construct is suitable for long-term cultivation. Moreover, the use of systems based on the Cre-LoxP cassette (Güldener, U. et al. 1996) and attB/attP mediated integration by øC31 integrase (Groth, A. C. et al. 2000) allows multiple rounds of gene introduction as well as the recycling and final removal of the marker (Gueldener, U. et al. 2002; Jensen, N. B. et al. 2013). Furthermore, optimization of transformation protocols for industrial strains has improved the chances of successful transformations (Gietz, R. D. et al. 2007).

In the following sections, the main strategies that have been used for improvement of the tolerance of *S. cerevisiae* to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and/or temperature (the two main types of stressors considered in this thesis) will be presented.

3. 2 Approaches for development of *S. cerevisiae* strains with increased tolerance

The strategies commonly used for improving the tolerance of S. cerevisiae to environmental stressors associated with ethanol production can be classified into two main groups: (i) rational metabolic engineering approaches (or targeted genetic engineering) and (ii) non-targeted approaches. In the first case, also known as "forward metabolic engineering" (as opposed to "inverse metabolic engineering"; see Chapter 5), a deep understanding of the pathways and mechanisms behind the phenotype of interest is required, including knowledge of the genes involved in the traits that should be improved (Cebollero, E. et al. 2007; Oud, B. et al. 2012). This also implies that the control over the genetic changes to be introduced is relatively high; and in contrast to the second approach, there is no accumulation of unfavorable mutations (although cellular responses to the genetic change can vary, e.g. depending on epistatic interactions) (Fierst, J. L. et al. 2012). The non-targeted strategies, on the other hand, have usually been used when the background information about the biochemistry or genetics of the relevant phenotypes has been limited, or when the desired phenotype involved interactions between multiple metabolic pathways and regulatory factors, so that manipulation of the strain by targeted metabolic engineering approaches became too complex (Çakar, Z. P. et al. 2012) (Paper III).

3.2.1 Rational metabolic engineering

Bailey defined metabolic engineering as "the improvement of cellular activities by manipulation of enzymatic, transport, and regulatory functions of the cell with the use of recombinant DNA technology" (Bailey, J. 1991). The information on the effects that the different stressors have on yeast physiology and our understanding of the innate response mechanisms of yeast (Chapter 2) have permitted the identification of several classes of protein associated with tolerance to inhibitors and heat stress, and have enabled their genetic manipulation in *S. cerevisiae* as discussed above.

Enzyme-driven detoxification

The heterologous expression in *S. cerevisiae* of *Trametes versicolor* laccase resulted in a strain with improved capacity to grow and ferment in the presence of phenolic inhibitors and spruce hydrolysate (Larsson, S. et al. 2001). This was explained by the enzyme's ability to convert the phenolic compounds to less inhibitory polymerization products (Larsson, S. et al. 2001). Also, overexpression of decarboxylases was shown to increase the resistance of *S. cerevisiae* to various phenolic compounds (Clausen, M. et al. 1994; Mukai, N. et al. 2010). Larsson et al. (Larsson S et al. 2001) showed that overexpression of the *PAD1* gene in *S. cerevisiae* improved the growth rate and ethanol productivity in the presence of phenolic acids and dilute-acid spruce hydrolysate.

However, most of the efforts have focused on the detoxification of aldehyde compounds, since microbial reduction of the furaldehydes furfural and HMF, and some phenolic compounds such as vanillin, to less inhibitory alcohols (i.e. furfuryl alcohol, furan-2, 5-dimerhanol and vanillin alcohol respectively) can be carried out by oxido-reductases (Wulf, O. et al. 1989; Gutiérrez, T. et al. 2002; Larroy, C. et al. 2002; Koopman, F. et al. 2010). Indeed, the overexpression of homologous and heterologous oxido-reductases in S. cerevisiae has been one of the most used and successful approaches for improvement of tolerance to aldehydes; and the new strains have shown better growth in synthetic media supplemented with one or several of the aldehyde inhibitors (Petersson, A. et al. 2006; Laadan, B. et al. 2008; Moon, J. et al. 2012) and also better performance when grown in hydrolysate (Almeida, J. R. M. et al. 2008). However, industrial strains per se have generally been found to have higher reductase capacities (Modig, T. et al. 2008). Also, expression of furaldehyde reductases was found to be upregulated during production of the inoculum to be used during SSF experiments (Alkasrawi, M. et al. 2006; Almeida, J. R. M. 2009). This suggests that the effect of further increasing the reductase pool by gene overexpression during large-scale fermentation may be more limited than under laboratory conditions; it also indicates that proper assessment of such genetic modifications should be done in the production host (see below).

Interestingly, reductases have also been shown to be involved in a different type of stress response: overexpression of the mitochondrial NADH-cytochrome b5 reductase encoding gene *MCR1* in *S. cerevisiae* led to a shorter lag phase and a faster growth rate than in the control strain in the presence of 12 g/L acetic acid. This indicates a

possible involvement of the enzyme in the response to the oxidative stress caused by the weak acid (Signori L, personal communication; paper II).

Tolerance to furaldehyde compounds was also achieved by overexpressing the *GSH1* gene, which encodes gamma glutamylcysteine synthetase, in a laboratory yeast strain during simultaneous saccharification and fermentation (Ask, M. et al. 2013c). This and other studies point to a possible depletion of reduced cofactors caused by HMF and furfural reduction (Gorsich, S. W. et al. 2006; Ask, M. et al. 2013b) and suggest that engineering of the availability of redox cofactors may be an important strategy to improve stress tolerance further (Ask, M. et al. 2013b).

Transporter-driven detoxification

Several genes involved in the transport of xenobiotic compounds or endogenously produced toxic compounds have been identified through transcriptome studies of *S. cerevisiae* in the presence of hydrolysate inhibitors, e.g *PDR5* and *PDR15* plasma membrane ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters. (Almeida, J. R. M. 2009; Ma, M. et al. 2010; Sundström, L. et al. 2010). The negative effect of acetic acid in the transport of nutrients inside the cell has also been reported (Ding, J. et al. 2013). An example of enhanced resistance to phenolic inhibitors and HMF by overexpression of multidrug resistance genes (*ATR1* and *FLR1*) in *S. cerevisiae* was reported by Alriksson et al. (Alriksson, B. et al. 2010).

Transcription factors and detoxification

Simultaneous regulation of the transcription of several genes that participate in stress response mechanisms can be done by manipulation of the level of transcription factors. Due to the variety of biological functions of the target genes, the effect of overexpressing a transcription factor would be expected to be broader than the single expression of a gene coding for an enzyme (Alriksson, B. et al. 2010). Overexpression of YAP1, a transcription factor involved in the oxidative stress response of S. cerevisiae (Toone, W. M. et al. 1999), has been found to increase the resistance of laboratory strains of S. cerevisiae to HMF, furfural, coniferyl aldehyde, and spruce hydrolysate (Alriksson, B. et al. 2010; Kim, D. et al. 2013). Also, overexpression of the transcriptional activator HAA1 resulted in an enhancement of acetic acid tolerance (Tanaka, K. et al. 2012). More recently, the effect of YAP1 and MCR1 overexpression (either alone or in combination) was assessed in an already robust pentose-consuming industrial strain (S. cerevisiae GSE16 (Demeke, M. M. et al. 2013b)) during the fermentation of undetoxified lignocellulosic spruce hydrolysate (paper II). The results showed that overexpression of both genes was still relevant under the conditions being assessed and that there was no additive effect from the simultaneous overexpression of the genes. The results also revealed unexpected interactions between xylose utilization and YAP1 overexpression in GSE16 that would require further investigation.

Thermotolerance

Thermotolerance was also improved in S. cerevisiae by rational engineering. For example, overexpression of TPS1, the gene coding for trehalose-6-phosphate synthase, led to higher concentrations of trehalose, which in turn resulted in higher fermentation efficiency at 38°C, and the critical growth of the new strain increased from 36°C to 42°C (An, M.-Z. et al. 2011). Improved thermotolerance was also achieved by overexpression of a mutated allele of RSP5, encoding an ubiquitin ligase enzyme (Shahsavarani, H. et al. 2012). The mutations, identified in a wild-type thermotolerant S. cerevisiae strain, correlated with higher transcription levels of the gene and with increased ubiquitination of the enzyme's target proteins, such as heatdenatured proteins, facilitating their degradation (Shahsavarani, H. et al. 2012). It is worth noticing that in both cases the evaluation of the phenotype was performed in rich medium; therefore, the synergistic effect observed between temperature and chemical inhibitors (such as hydrolysate-derived inhibitors) was not assessed. Additionally, modifications in the expression of the heat shock protein 104 (Hsp104) has also been proposed as a mechanism behind enhanced thermotolerance in S. cerevisiae, given its central role in promoting the resolubilization and reactivation of proteins after severe stress (Lindquist, S. et al. 1996). Likewise, there have been reports in which alterations in the expression of heat shock transcription factors of one plant species even resulted in increased thermotolerance in a different plant species (Li, Z. et al. 2013). However, no reports could be found on direct genetic engineering of HSF1 or alteration of the expression of Hsp104 in S. cerevisiae strains with the aim of improving its thermotolerance during ethanol production from lignocellulose-based biomass. The high-temperature-growth phenotype (Htg) is a quantitative trait with complex interactions between the genes responsible for the phenotype (Steinmetz, L. M. et al. 2002), which may explain the relatively few reports of genetic engineering as a strategy for improving thermotolerance.

3.2.2 Non-targeted approaches

One main advantage of non-targeted approaches is that preliminary knowledge about the pathways and enzymes behind the phenotype of interest is not needed. Furthermore, these strategies allow us to address several traits simultaneously, which is highly desirable for *S. cerevisiae* strains used in ethanol production (Nevoigt, E. 2008).

Random mutagenesis and genome shuffling

Random mutagenesis by physical methods (ultraviolet light) or chemical methods (ethyl-methane sulfonate, EMS) has been widely used for the genetic improvement of yeast strains (Sridhar M et al. 2002; Cebollero, E. et al. 2007; Thammasittirong, S. N.-R. et al. 2013). But the fact that industrial strains are usually polyploid makes the selection of recessive mutations difficult (Cebollero, E. et al. 2007).

Improvement of phenotypes by genome shuffling (or protoplast fusion) includes the possibility of using more than two parental strains for hybridization. Genome shuffling between different species is also possible, which further increases the genetic diversity during strain improvement (Pina, A. et al. 1986). A common strategy during strain development is to use a combination of both approaches, i.e. the parental cells are first subjected to random mutagenesis followed by multiple rounds of genome shuffling. In both approaches (mutagenesis and genome shuffling), high-throughput screening systems are highly desirable (Nevoigt, E. 2008).

Thermotolerant and inhibitor-tolerant strains have been obtained by these two approaches (Kida, K. et al. 1992; Shi, D.-j. et al. 2009; Pinel, D. et al. 2011). For example, Lu and co-workers used chemical mutagenesis and several rounds of genome shuffling for the generation of sufficient genetic diversity; then they performed the screening with a combination of stresses (Lu, Y. et al. 2012). The approach resulted in the improvement of *S. cerevisiae* robustness under co-stress of heat and acetic acid and also under co-stress of heat and furfural. Another interesting example involved protoplast fusion between *S. cerevisiae* and *Candida shehatae*, which produced cells capable of growing at 42°C and that were able to utilize xylose (Pasha, C. et al. 2007).

Introduction of libraries

Another approach to strain improvement is based on the use of genetic libraries of relevant genes in which random mutations have been introduced. For instance, the use of a library of the transcription factor encoding gene *SPT15* in which genetic diversity was obtained by error-prone PCR, resulted in a *S. cerevisiae* strain with improved ethanol tolerance (Alper, H. et al. 2006). The use of knockout and overexpression libraries in an integrative manner is another promising alternative for the construction of improved phenotypes (Jin, Y.-S. et al. 2007). However, given the tremendous genetic diversity created by these approaches, the design of proper methods for evaluation of library quality and for isolation of the relevant phenotypes is a critical step (Klein-Marcuschamer, D. et al. 2010).

Evolutionary engineering

Evolutionary engineering, also referred to as adaptive laboratory evolution (ALE) or long-term adaptation, is a method for strain development based on the continuous evolution of a population by applying a long-term selective pressure that will give an advantage to the desired phenotype (Sauer, U. 2001). During the process, variants that are fitter for that particular environment will eventually replace the initial population (reviewed recently by Çakar et al. (Çakar, Z. P. et al. 2012) and Dragotsits et al. (Dragosits, M. et al. 2013)).

The initial population, originating from a wild-type or mutagenized strain, can be cultivated under batch (by serial transfers) or continuous operation modes (e.g. chemostats). In batch experiments, the cells have to handle significant changes in the environmental conditions because the nutrients are being consumed while toxic metabolic products are produced; and generally the transfer to the new batch is done before the cultures reach stationary phase in order to avoid stationary phase adaptation (Dragosits, M. et al. 2013). In evolutionary engineering experiments using chemostat cultivations, the physiological state remains stable; there, mutations that improve the growth rate or increase the residence time in the fermenter (such as adherence or biofilm formation phenotype) will be advantageous (Sauer, U. 2001). Table 3 is a summary of some evolutionary engineering experiments with yeast that were aimed at improving robustness to environmental stressors.

During the evolutionary process, there are two major sources of genetic variation that may account for an improved phenotype (given that a proper selection method is applied): standing genetic variation or new mutations. The first type refers to allelic variations that are already present in the initial population as neutral (or slightly deleterious) but whose fixation becomes important during the selection process (Burke, M. K. 2012). Since for most of the evolutionary experiments with S. cerevisiae the starting population is isogenic, these allelic variations will be present only in those populations that have been previously mutagenized. On the other hand, the frequency of new mutations, i.e. the mutation rate, depends on the presence (or not) of *mutator alleles*. Strong mutator genes studied in bacteria, for example, can increase the mutation rate by 1,000 fold (Taddei, F. et al. 1997). Mutation rate will also vary within the genome, with some regions being more prone to mutations than others. For instance, in S. cerevisiae, intragenic tandem repeats in the gene encoding the cell surface protein Flo1 can change the length of the protein and as a result the adhesion properties and the capacity for biofilm formation of Flo1 are modified (Verstrepen, K. J. et al. 2005). Finally, the mutation rate will also vary with the environment; there have been studies showing that the mutation rate is higher under stress conditions (Sauer, U. 2001; Szafraniec, K. et al. 2001).

It is actually difficult to determine for how long the evolutionary experiment should continue, i.e. at what point the prolongation of the experiment will be paid back with improvement in fitness. This benefit ratio will depend, among other factors, on the mutation rate and the selection pressure; also the increase in fitness is not a linear function of the number of generations (Sauer, U. 2001; Dragosits, M. et al. 2013). In the examples given below, the numbers of generations necessary to achieve the improved phenotype varied between 20 and 500 (Table 3).

In order to determine when it is appropriate to stop a long-term adaptation experiment, and also as a general way of monitoring the evolutionary progress, it is important that evaluation at the single-clone level should run in parallel with the ALE experiment (Sauer, U. 2001). Such analysis allows the early identification of relevant trade-off or cross-benefit events that may appear in alternative environments (Dragosits, M. et al. 2013).

Strain	Set-up, environmental stressor/ result	No. of generations	Reference
TMB3400 (industrial)	Batch selection, furfural / reduced lag phase and higher viability in furfural-containing media and hydrolysate	300	(Heer, D. et al. 2008)
FY2 derivative S288C (laboratory)	Batch selection, YNB + lignocellulosic hydrolysate / evolved strains with 57%, 12%, 22%, and 24% increase in growth rate in the presence of hydrolysate, acetic acid, HMF, and furfural, respectively	Up to 463	(Almario, M. P. et al. 2013)
CEN.PK (laboratory) EMS mutagenized	Chamostat and batch selection, multiple abiotic stresses/102-, 89-, 62- and 1,429-fold increase in resistance to freezing-thawing, temperature, ethanol, and oxidative stress	Up to 68	(Çakar, Z. P. et al. 2005)
TMB3400 (industrial)	Batch and chemostat selection, cocktail of inhibitors and spruce hydrolysate/83% increase in growth rate, reduction of lag phase for batch; ~3.5-fold increase in furaldehyde conversion rate for chemostat	429 and 97	(Koppram, R. et al. 2012)
TMB3001 (laboratory)	Chemostat selection, bagasse hydrolysate / 2 times higher ethanol yield and productivity	353 hours	(Martin, C. et al. 2007)
Ethanol Red ^R (industrial)	Batch cultivations, 50% (v/v) spruce hydrolysate and 39°C /evolved strain capable of growing and fermenting in the presence of inhibitors at 39°C without pre-adaptation	280 approx.	(Paper III)

Table 3. Evolutionary engineering experiments with S. cerevisiae

It is also important to mention that there are also limitations in the development of certain phenotypes through evolutionary engineering, as shown by recent studies aimed at improving acetic acid tolerance in *S. cerevisiae*. For these studies, the tolerant phenotype was not recovered after storage of the evolved populations (Wright, J. et al. 2011)(Sánchez i Nogue, personal communication). Instead, both groups reported the inducible character of the trait (Wright, J. et al. 2011; Sànchez i Nogué, V. et al. 2013).

3.2.3 Combined approaches

Considering the variation in fermentation procedures (SSF, SHF, fed-batch, etc.) and especially in view of the diversity of the properties of lignocellulosic hydrolysates, it is evident that the requirements as to what would be considered "the best strain" will vary from process to process.

On the one hand, non-targeted approaches appear to be more suitable for improvement of several traits simultaneously, especially if the stresses have synergistic effects. On the other hand, the need for a wider range of substrates in S. cerevisiae for economically feasible fermentations from lignocellulosic hydrolysates has been largely facilitated by rational metabolic engineering strategies. These two facts therefore support the idea that development of suitable strains would require a combination of approaches. This is exemplified by the recent development of the pentose-consuming and inhibitor-tolerant strain GSE16 (Demeke, M. M. et al. 2013a; Demeke, M. M. et al. 2013b). The original strain Ethanol Red (an industrial strain used in firstgeneration production of ethanol) was genetically modified with xylose (and arabinose) pathways and subjected to chemical mutagenesis, genome shuffling, and evolutionary engineering for xylose fermentation and hydrolysate tolerance, resulting in strain GS1.11-26 (Demeke, M. M. et al. 2013a). A further step to recover a loss in aerobic growth capacity was performed by meiotic recombination of GS1.11-26 with a segregant of the parental strain Ethanol Red with high inhibitor tolerance, resulting in GSE16 (Demeke, M. M. et al. 2013b).

4. Inverse metabolic engineering

The concept of reverse engineering—widely applied in diverse disciplines—refers to the process of identifying the technological principles behind an object or system by analyzing its structure and function. The process generally involves the identification and analysis of the different components that make up the device, and the subsequent reconstruction should allow the elucidation of the principles behind its functioning (Eilam, E. 2005). In this chapter, application of this concept in the field of biotechnology is described, and the main genome-wide approaches used for the analysis of biological systems at the molecular level are introduced. I also include some successful examples and lessons learned when applying these approaches, paying special attention to the *S. cerevisiae* stress response during ethanol production.

4.1 The inverse metabolic engineering cycle

The application of the concept of reverse engineering to study biological systems is known either as "inverse metabolic engineering" or "reverse metabolic engineering" (Bailey, J. E. et al. 1996; Oud, B. et al. 2012). It can be defined as a cycle of steps aimed at identifying the molecular mechanisms behind a phenotype of interest. The phenotypes under study might include, for example, superior strains selected by screening (such as microorganisms from collections or targeted environments), or strains improved by non-targeted approaches (such as the ones discussed in Chapter 4).

A simplified scheme for the reverse metabolic engineering cycle and its supportive elements is shown in Figure 7. Once the superior phenotype has been identified, the next step—and also the key step—in the cycle is the elucidation at the molecular level of the basis of the superior performance. The identification at the genetic level of the factor(s) responsible for the improved phenotype makes the next step of the cycle possible; that is, the partial (or total) reconstruction of the phenotype by introducing such factors into a different strain. This newly constructed strain can be modified again through non-targeted approaches and re-enter the cycle, facilitating the generation and evaluation of optimal pathway configurations (Oud, B. et al. 2012). As pointed out by Oud et al., the information generated through the iteration of the steps during the reverse engineering process cannot only be appraised in the context

of strain improvement for industrial applications (Oud, B. et al. 2012). The significance of this information is also of great value for the construction of knowledge that will lead us to a better understanding of biological systems.



Figure 7. Simplified scheme for the reverse metabolic engineering cycle and (encircled) approaches used at each step of the cycle.

4. 2 Identification of the molecular bases of phenotypic variance

Based on the different levels of biological information represented by DNA, transcripts, proteins, and metabolites, amongst other molecules, various genome-wide analytical approaches (and their related technologies) have been developed. In contrast to more traditional approaches, these so-called "omics" technologies share the following features (Zhang, W. et al. 2010):

They are built on high-throughput data and the processing of the information is done using a top-down strategy; that is, by decomposing a system into its smaller elements;

The analysis attempts to understand cell functioning as a whole, by integrating the information obtained from the measurement of the different molecular species and how they correlate with each other as a system;

The usefulness of the large amount of data generated is largely dependent on the development of bioinformatics tools (including the statistics associated with them) that permit us to store, organize, visualize, and overall to interpret the enormous amount of complex biological data.

Based on the above characteristics, it is clear that the significance of these technologies goes beyond their use in the setting of reverse metabolic engineering studies. Their application in other type of research questions has revealed, in a relatively short time, a significant amount of relevant information regarding function, regulation, and interaction of and between cell components (Yoon, H.-J. et al. 2002; Francesconi, M. et al. 2014).

The following subsections describe some examples where the main "omics" technologies have been used for identification of relevant genes and mechanisms involved in single or combined stress tolerance in *S. cerevisiae*, especially in the context of inverse metabolic engineering.

4.2.1 Transcriptomics

The first publications reporting genome-wide transcriptional analysis of *S. cerevisiae* were available in 1997 (DeRisi, J. L. et al. 1997; Lashkari, D. A. et al. 1997). Since then, transcriptomics has become the most common and well-developed technique for genome-wide studies, facilitated in part by its relatively low price and the availability of diverse bioinformatics packages for data interpretation (Daran-Lapujade, P. et al. 2008). Hybridization-based approaches are the technology most frequently used for transcriptome analysis, and involve incubation of cDNA that has been previously labelled (e.g. with fluorophores) with commercial high-density oligo microarrays or custom-made microarrays.

The use of DNA microarrays has enabled the generation of large amounts of information about the type and level of transcripts that are altered in *S. cerevisiae* as a response to several environmental conditions (Lelandais, G. et al. 2010). In a pioneering study of stress responses using transcriptomics, changes in transcript levels were recorded over time while cells were facing different environmental conditions; this led to the identification of a set of genes whose expression was altered under nearly every condition tested, and that was considered to take part in a general stress response named the environmental stress response (Gasch, A. P. et al. 2000) (See Chapter 2).

The transcriptional response of S. cerevisiae to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors (in their single or combined form) has primarily led to the identification of key biological functions and possible mechanisms related to the survival and adaptation response of the cell. For instance, transcriptome profiling showed that alterations in pathways that supply energy and regeneration of cofactors as well as processes involved in the degradation of damaged proteins and protein modification were mechanisms of adaptation in S. cerevisiae while grown in the presence of HMF (Ma, M. et al. 2010). Reverse metabolic engineering with the use of transcriptome technology was recently used for screening for acetic acid tolerance in around 500 S. cerevisiae strains, and it led to the identification of a superior phenotype with high capacity for adaptation to the weak acid acetate (Haitani, Y. et al. 2012). Global gene expression analysis also identified the transcription factor HAA1 as another potential candidate, and later studies showed that overexpression of HAA1 did indeed result in improved acetic acid tolerance in S. cerevisiae (Tanaka, K. et al. 2012). Another successful story on the use of transcriptomics in reverse metabolic engineering was the identification of ADH6 as a potential candidate for the construction of yeast strains with increased tolerance to HMF (Petersson, A. et al. 2006). In this particular case, the interpretation of the microarray data was facilitated by focusing the analysis on reductase and dehydrogenase genes, since previous results had highlighted differences in reductase capacity between the strains being studied (Nilsson, A. et al. 2005).

Despite these successes, a general outcome is the complexity of the cellular responses to these kinds of environmental stress. Also, the need to identify the biological function of many as yet uncharacterized ORFs has been highlighted, as they appeared to take part in these responses (Ask, M. et al. 2013a).

The extensive research performed using transcriptome profiling has also highlighted critical aspects of experimental design and interpretation of data for this approach. For example, chemostat is usually preferred over batch for comparison of strains or conditions, since this mode of microbial growth eliminates the growth rate as a variable (Daran-Lapujade, P. et al. 2008). A second factor to consider is the speed at which the transcriptional response takes place since, as previously commented, upregulation (or downregulation) of many genes can take place only within a narrow timespan (Gasch, A. P. et al. 2000; Yamamoto Noritaka et al. 2008). Regarding interpretation of data, it has been observed that generally only a small fraction of genes with significant changes in transcription are directly correlated with fitness under the conditions used for comparison (Sundström, L. et al. 2010), so the identification of positive leads becomes more complicated. The consideration of these and other factors during the design of transcriptome experiments surely affect the ease of interpretation of the data, and therefore the chances of identifying positive leads, especially when the nature of the experiment *per se* is complex.

In this context, **RNA-seq technology**, a recently developed method for mapping and quantifying the transcriptome, is expected to facilitate and improve its analysis. Briefly, the RNA population is converted to cDNA fragments which are sequenced

using high-throughput sequencing technology. After sequencing, the reads are aligned to a reference genome or assembled *de novo*, resulting in a genome-scale transcription map describing the quantity of individual reads and their genomic location (Wang, Z. et al. 2009). This approach offers several benefits over hybridization-based approaches for the study of transcriptomes, including low background noise, much larger dynamic range to quantify gene expression level, and lower costs for mapping transcriptomes of large genomes (Wang, Z. et al. 2009).

4.2.2 Proteomics

The low correlation found in many studies between the mRNA level and the protein level indicates that transcriptome analysis cannot always be used to predict protein expression adequately (Gygi, S. P. et al. 1999; Olivares-Hernández, R. et al. 2010). Proteome analysis, i.e. the study of the set of proteins present in a cell (organism or organelle) at given time, is an approach with high potential for describing many biological properties—such as quantification of protein expression, localization and identification of posttranscriptional modifications, mapping of the interactions of proteins with ligands, and identification of the rate at which these properties change under particular conditions (Patterson, S. D. et al. 2003).

At present, two-dimensional electrophoresis (2DE) is the technique commonly used for protein separation, usually followed by mass spectrometry for the identification of protein(s) of interest. Applications include quantitative expression profiling, and it also provides information about the molecular weight and isoelectric point (pI) of the proteins. However, the method has limitations regarding its reproducibility and capacity to separate acidic, basic, hydrophobic, and low-abundance proteins (Chandramouli, K. et al. 2009).

In general, the complexity of proteomic studies is higher than that of transcriptome profiling; and the technology faces important challenges, such as improvement of methods for separation of membrane-bound proteins, and the development of analytical tools for processing and analyzing the large amounts of data that are generated (Chandramouli, K. et al. 2009).

Regarding stress tolerance in *S. cerevisiae*, the contribution of proteomic approaches has been qualitative so far, i.e. the outcomes of the studies have helped to better describe the mechanisms and processes used by the cell to adapt and respond to a particular stress (Kim I et al. 2007; Lin, F.-M. et al. 2009; Martínez-Pastor, M. et al. 2010; Westman, J. O. et al. 2012). However, the findings have not yet been translated into metabolic engineering strategies to create more robust phenotypes. Nevertheless, the development of the various proteomics technologies is booming, and improvements in sensitivity, throughput, and proteome coverage can be expected in the near future (Chandramouli, K. et al. 2009; Mallick, P. et al. 2010).

4.2.3 Metabolomics

Metabolomics refers to the unbiased identification and quantification of all metabolites (i.e. low-molecular-weight molecules) in a biological system (Dunn, W. B. et al. 2005). The metabolites (both intracellular and the ones that are secreted) represent the final product of genetic expression and regulation; and their relevance to cellular metabolism can be appreciated for instance by their influence on enzyme kinetics (e.g. by product inhibition), and their role as signaling and protective molecules (e.g. sphingolipids and glutathione, respectively), among other biological functions (Bergdahl, B. et al. 2012).

A typical workflow of a metabolomic study includes: (a) sample preparation (quenching of the sample is generally necessary due to the speed at which the metabolic processes take place); (b) extraction (for example, polar/non-polar, or hot alcoholic extractions); (c) separation (e.g. by gas chromatography or high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)); and (d) detection (mainly done by mass spectrometry-based techniques) (Kell, D. B. 2004; Dunn, W. B. et al. 2005; Villas-Bôas, S. G. et al. 2005).

Despite the relatively low number of metabolites estimated in *S. cerevisiae* (around 600 - 1,100) (Dunn, W. B. et al. 2005; Mo, M. et al. 2009), many technical challenges, such as the metabolic compartmentation of the cells, remain to be solved to obtain a complete and accurate determination of its metabolome (Oud, B. et al. 2012). Nevertheless, the determination of a set of metabolites present under a certain set of physiological conditions and at a particular time has proven to be a relevant source of functional information (Goodacre, R. et al. 2004).

Metabolic studies can offer complementary evidence—to transcriptomics and proteomics analyses—about how different phenotypes respond to a particular form of environmental stress. And from the integration of such information, relevant metabolic pathways and signaling mechanisms can be identified. For instance, by analyzing time course data of transcripts and metabolites obtained from yeast responding to high and low temperatures, it was observed that the changes in metabolite levels happened before the changes in transcript levels of the enzymes associated with the corresponding metabolite (either via substrate interactions or product interactions); such types of correlations proved to be useful for determining the direction of metabolic reactions (Walther, D. et al. 2010).

Hasunuma et al. recently showed the potential of metabolomics in the context of reverse metabolic engineering and stress tolerance in *S. cerevisiae* (Hasunuma, T. et al. 2011). In that study, the negative effect of acetic acid during xylose fermentation was studied by a metabolomic approach. In the presence of the acid, a slower rate through the non-oxidative part of the pentose phosphate pathway was revealed from an increase in the level of the associated metabolites. And further overexpression of the

enzymes transaldolase or transketolase increased the production of ethanol in the presence of either acetic acid or formic acid (Hasunuma, T. et al. 2011).

Lipidomics

Given the relevance of lipids in biological functions and structural diversity, they are given special consideration in metabolomics studies. The term **lipidomics** refers to the characterization of the molecular species of lipids that are present in a biological sample (i.e. the lipidome), and it is being developed as a special approach within the metabolomics field (Wolf, C. et al. 2008; Dennis, E. A. 2009).

An increasing number of studies have indicated that lipids are more than structural components of membranes or sources of energy (Roberts, L. D. et al. 2008). For example, sphingolipids have a significant role in *S. cerevisiae*, especially in response to heat stress. As mentioned in Chapter 2, long-chain bases (LCBs) have been suggested to have a role as intracellular signaling molecules during heat stress, which results, among other things, in the ubiquitination of proteins (Dickson, R. 2010). Meier and co-workers also showed that sphingoid bases were required for initiation of translation of heat shock proteins (Meier, K. D. et al. 2006). And although the initial studies regarding lipids structure, localization, and function in *S. cerevisiae* have mainly been done with mutant strains (Daum, G. et al. 1998), the technical advances in lipid identification in combination with other approaches have been of particular value for elucidation of many other additional functions of lipids, such as carbon source utilization, sporulation, and cell wall integrity (Cowart, L. A. et al. 2005).

To the best of my knowledge, lipidomics has not been used in the context of inverse metabolic engineering in S. cerevisiae for improvement of robustness. However, lipidomic profiling methods have gained importance in the recent years for the study of responses of S. cerevisiae to different forms of stress. For example, an extensive data set regarding the changes in the lipidome of S. cerevisiae when subjected to different growth conditions revealed the large variability of the yeast lipidome (Klose, C. et al. 2012). Also, the association between membrane composition and ethanol tolerance has been further investigated by connecting the diversity of lipidomes in several strains of S. cerevisiae to their fermentation capacity and final ethanol concentrations (Henderson, C. M. et al. 2013a). Lipidomic studies have also indicated changes in membrane lipid composition as a response of S. cerevisiae to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors (Xia, J.-M. et al. 2008; Lindberg, L. et al. 2013). Likewise, comparison between the cellular lipid composition of the evolved strain ISO12 and the parental strain ER (paper III) suggested changes in membrane composition as a mechanism for surviving long-term exposure to the combination of stresses (i.e. high temperature and hydrolysate inhibitors) (paper IV). It is therefore reasonable to expect that the contributions of the aforementioned studies will help in identifying relevant targets to be used in metabolic engineering approaches for improvement of strain robustness.

4.2.4 Genomics

The first complete genome sequence of a free-living organism to be published was that of the bacterium *Haemophilus influenzae* Rd in 1995 (Fleischmann RD et al. 1995). About one year later, the *S.cerevisiae* genome became the first completely sequenced eukaryotic genome, as a result of the work performed by an international group spanning over 19 countries and 94 laboratories (Goffeau A et al. 1996; Engel, S. R. et al. 2013).

Since then, DNA sequencing has been characterized by a fast technological development associated with significant cost reduction, and the number of organisms whose genomes have been completely sequenced is now more than 180. (See Genome news network: http://www.genomenewsnetwork.org).

Studies on *S. cerevisiae* have particularly benefited from these technical advances, since sequencing of a particular strain with full and deep coverage can now be performed within days; also the assembly is very much facilitated by the availability of a reference genome (re-sequencing).

The research questions approached by sequencing are of different kinds. For example, comparative genomics has helped us to understand the origin of yeasts, and the discovery of significant evolutionary events such as whole-genome duplication (Kellis, M. et al. 2004). It has also contributed to the study of phylogenetic relationships and speciation (Piškur, J. et al. 2004) and to our understanding of adaptation mechanisms at the genome level (Burke, M. K. 2012; Kvitek, D. J. et al. 2013). Significant genetic diversity between *S. cerevisiae* strains of different origins (e.g. wine, brewing, bioethanol) and in particular between laboratory and industrial strains has also been confirmed by whole-genome comparisons. These differences include, for instance, the greater number of Ty transposons in S288c relative to industrial strains and a higher level of heterozygosity in industrial strains (Borneman, A. R. et al. 2011).

In the context of *inverse metabolic engineering*, whole-genome sequencing has been described as the most suitable genome-wide approach for the identification of relevant changes at the molecular level (Oud, B. et al. 2012). Advantages include the fact that sequencing results are not affected by experimental variation, and individual mutations generally have much less impact in other parts of the genome (in comparison to the effect of single transcript or protein level variation in the transcriptome and proteome, respectively) (Oud, B. et al. 2012). However, the probability of achieving a successful identification of the mutation(s) responsible for a phenotype of interest rely on factors associated with both technology constraints and the complexity of the genotype and phenotype under study. Regarding technology constraints, the use of the laboratory strain S288c as reference genome may not be optimal for the analysis of industrial strains because of the genetic differences already discussed. The characteristics of the genotype will also determine the probability of industrial

strains will add complexity to the sequencing data, especially if it is not possible to obtain haploid cells due to sporulation deficiencies. Moreover, the number of genetic alterations will depend on the complexity of the phenotype under selection. For instance, around 20 non-conservative single nucleotide variations (SNVs) and insertions/deletions (INDELS) were obtained after selection for growth on galactose as a sole carbon source (400 generations) (Hong, K.-K. et al. 2011). In contrast, the whole-genome sequence comparison of the evolved tolerant strain ISO12 and the parental strain revealed a large number of SNVs and INDELs (~9,000), and around 190 larger rearrangements (unpublished data); this complicates the analysis of relationship between genotype and phenotype.

As expressed by Chu and Corey in relation to sequencing projects (Chu, Y. et al. 2012), "it is easy to initiate a project, but it is difficult to obtain and interpret data to adequately answer experimental questions". This assertion, however, could be extended for all types of omics projects, especially regarding interpretation of the biological meaning of the data obtained. For analysis of the highly complex and large volume of data sets generated in these types of studies, the development of special bioinformatics software packages is required. A common approach used in the interpretation of omics data is enrichment analysis. For this, a large number of interesting genes are systematically mapped to the associated biological annotation, such as gene ontology terms, followed by a statistical analysis to highlight the most overrepresented biological annotations (Huang, D. W. et al. 2008). There are different software packages (publicly available tools) for functional analysis, including DAVID (the database for annotation, visualization, and integrated discovery) (Dennis Jr, G. et al. 2003), GOstat (Beissbarth, T. et al. 2004) and GOToolBox (Martin, D. et al. 2004). The different types of functional annotations can be used for identification of the biological functions that are more relevant to the research question.

"Live as if you were to die tomorrow. Learn as if you were to live forever." Mahatma Gandhi

Conclusions and future perspectives

The aim of this study was to improve the tolerance of, and to understand the response mechanisms of *S. cerevisiae* to hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperature, in order to improve fermentation efficiency during second-generation ethanol production. Several conclusions can be drawn from the results and several suggestions can be made for future studies.

Tolerance to lignocellulosic inhibitors

Several proteins that could be involved in the response and tolerance to lignocellulosic inhibitors were investigated in more detail. Information was obtained at the molecular level on the unusual NADH-dependent reduction of HMF by a mutated Adh1p. Notably, the substitution of the amino acid tyrosine by cysteine at position 295 was found to be the key alteration for reduction of HMF by the mutated Adh1p variant with NADH as cofactor. Activity measurements of the *in vitro* and *in vivo* capacity of different Adh1p variants to reduce HMF suggested that there was a maximum level up to which the detoxification capacity of a strain could be improved with higher reduction activity; above that level, other biological processes probably controlled the detoxification process. A further step in this study would be to analyze the effects of amino acid changes on the tertiary structure of the protein, and to use this information to gain insights into the mechanisms of interaction of the enzyme with the substrate and cofactor.

In addition, another aim of the work was to investigate whether tolerance mechanisms identified in laboratory strains could be relevant in the industrial context. Overexpression of the transcription factor *YAP1* and the mitochondrial NADH-cytochrome b5 reductase encoding gene *MCR1* did indeed result in industrial strains with enhanced capacity to ferment hexose in the presence of undetoxified hydrolysate. The results confirmed the significance of the background strain for the actual outcome of the genetic modification, and the data revealed that xylose consumption was not improved in the modified strains. The new strains could therefore be used for the fermentation of hydrolysates in which the concentration of xylose is negligible (e.g. spruce). On the other hand, a negative interaction seen between *YAP1* overexpression and xylose utilization highlighted not only the differences in the metabolic capacity of *S. cerevisiae* to ferment both types of sugars but also emphasized the need for further improvements in xylose utilization. Further studies using *YAP1*-overexpressing *S. cerevisiae* strains carrying both types of xylose fermentation

pathways would confirm whether this negative interaction is specific for the "highly" altered background of GSE16, or whether it is a general effect. If the second option is verified, analysis at the molecular level in both types of xylose-consuming strains may provide hints about other key reactions that limit xylose metabolism in *S. cerevisiae* and new insights into improving pentose fermentation in the presence of inhibitors.

Tolerance to multiple stressors

An industrial S. cerevisiae strain with improved tolerance to the synergistic effect of hydrolysate-derived inhibitors and high temperatures (ISO12) was obtained by an evolutionary engineering strategy. Preliminary evaluation of ISO12 during SSF at 39°C showed a higher glucose consumption rate and higher ethanol production rate for the evolved strain than for the parental strain during the first 24 hours, which was later limited by the rate of sugar hydrolysis. Further characterization of the strain indicated significant alterations in the lipid profile of ISO12, suggesting that membranes may be an important target during the adaptation process. The evolved strain ISO12 and populations from different moments of the evolutionary engineering experiment are potential candidates for more detailed studies on the mechanisms of adaptation of S. cerevisiae to long-term exposure to high temperature and hydrolysate. For instance, it would be interesting to ascertain whether the reduced growth rate and furaldehyde reduction capacity observed in ISO12 are the result of random mutations, or whether they are instead necessary regulations to allow other more important reactions to take place under combined forms of stress. A following step in the development of more robust strains to be used in secondgeneration ethanol processes would be to evaluate the new strains during SHF or SSF processes. The high osmolarity, the low water activity, the presence of lignin, and the limitations in mixing rates during these types of fermentations are major stressors that are normally underestimated during evaluations with the liquid fraction of hydrolysates.

Finally, there is no doubt that the rapid development of the technologies related to omic approaches will continue to expand and become increasingly used in the studies of microbial cell factories. These technologies may represent a challenge for microbiologists, since the development of bioinformatics skills within the discipline is becoming fundamental in order to manage and interpret the large amounts of data generated. Still, such technologies are accelerating our understanding of the cellular functions in *S. cerevisiae* and other organisms, and hopefully many challenges in medicine, agriculture, and environmental issues will soon be overcome.

Acknowledgments

During the course of my PhD work I had the opportunity to learn from numerous people. Their support and help were fundamental for completing the work described in this thesis and I especially would like to express my gratitude to the following persons:

Marie F. Gorwa-Grauslund, thanks for your continuous guidance and helpful feedback as my supervisor; for trusting me and giving me the freedom for trying my ideas while also helping me to stay focused.

Thanks Gunnar Lidén, my co-supervisor, for your contagious enthusiasm and your support whenever I needed it.

Bärbel Hahn-Hägerdal, thanks for offering me the opportunity to come to Sweden to do my PhD and for your always valuable feedback.

Thanks Daniel Brink for accepting the challenge of working with me in an area in which I had no previous experience. I appreciate your dedication and inputs to the project in a moment when it was mostly needed.

Peter Rådström, Ed van Niel, and Jenny Schelin: thanks for sharing your enthusiasm for teaching, for your advice on my research and for being always available for answering questions and clarifying doubts.

Birgit Johanson, my sincere gratitude for all the support in administrative matters from A to Z; for the good humor and your care.

Christer Larsson, I am deeply thankful for your technical support in one and a thousand matters, you saved me from many moments of frustration.

Anette Ahlberg, thank you very much for your willingness to help me whenever I required it.

I would also like to thank the members of the NEMO Consortium for all the stimulating meetings and good discussions. I specially thank Lorenzo, Yingying and Magnus for a fruitful collaboration.

The various people I had the chance to overlap with during these years at Applied Microbiology added a lot to my professional and personal experience. Thanks Joao, for spending your last hours in TMB introducing me to the project and showing me the way into the lab. Ahmad, Maurizio, Rosa and Anders: thanks for your invaluable

advice; your passion for science has been a great inspiration and example. Violeta and Basti, heartfelt gratitude for your interest in my research, for your never-ending support to discuss ideas and your valuable feedback. Nikoletta and Nora, thanks for the company and support in trying to keep a healthy life-style. Jan, thanks for your efforts in teaching me Swedish without an accent, and for your inputs about Nordic history and culture.

To other former and present members of TMB and members of C5LT: Nádia, David, Jan, Catherine, Johannes, Magnus, Sudha, Venkat, Katarina, Alejandro, Diogo, Yusak, Celina, Sandy, Kaisa, Malin, Carl Fredick and Violeta: I am very thankful to all of you for the collaborative atmosphere, for a great combination of "serious work" and valuable doses of humor.

A mi familia, por los ánimos, la confianza, el ejemplo, el apoyo incondicional y el infinito cariño, muchas gracias.

Last but not least, to Mr. Guy Gadbois, thanks for being there! I love you!

References

- Alic, N., V. J. Higgins and I. W. Dawes (2001). "Identification of a *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Gene that Is Required for G1 Arrest in Response to the Lipid Oxidation Product Linoleic Acid Hydroperoxide^{*}." Molecular Biology of the Cell 12(6): 1801-1810.
- Alkasrawi, M., M. Galbe and G. Zacchi (2002). "Recirculation of process streams in fuel ethanol production from softwood based on simultaneous saccharification and fermentation." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 98-100(1-9): 849-861.
- Alkasrawi, M., A. Rudolf, G. Lidén and G. Zacchi (2006). "Influence of strain and cultivation procedure on the performance of simultaneous saccharification and fermentation of steam pretreated spruce." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 38(1-2): 279-286.
- Allen, S. A., W. Clark, J. M. McCaffery, Z. Cai, A. Lanctot, P. J. Slininger, Z. L. Liu and S. W. Gorsich (2010). "Furfural induces reactive oxygen species accumulation and cellular damage in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology for Biofuels 3: 2.
- Almario, M. P., L. H. Reyes and K. C. Kao (2013). "Evolutionary engineering of Saccharomyces cerevisiae for enhanced tolerance to hydrolysates of lignocellulosic biomass." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 110(10): 2616-2623.
- Almeida, J. R. M. (2009). Improving the response of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* to lignocellulosic hydrolysate inhibitors in ethanolic fermentation. Doctoral thesis, Lund University.
- Almeida, J. R. M., M. Bertilsson, B. Hahn-Hägerdal, G. Lidén and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2009). "Carbon fluxes of xylose-consuming *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains are affected differently by NADH and NADPH usage in HMF reduction." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology.
- Almeida, J. R. M., D. Runquist, V. Sànchez Nogué, G. Lidén and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2011). "Stress-related challenges in pentose fermentation to ethanol by the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology Journal 6(3): 286-299.
- Almeida, J. R. M., A. Röder, T. Modig, B. Laadan, G. Lidén and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2008). "NADH- vs NADPH-coupled reduction of 5-hydroxymethyl furfural (HMF) and its implications on product distribution in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 78(6): 939-945.
- Alper, H., J. Moxley, E. Nevoigt, G. R. Fink and G. Stephanopoulos (2006). "Engineering Yeast Transcription Machinery for Improved Ethanol Tolerance and Production." Science 314(5805): 1565-1568.
- Alriksson, B., I. S. Horváth and L. J. Jönsson (2010). "Overexpression of Saccharomyces cerevisiae transcription factor and multidrug resistance genes conveys enhanced resistance to lignocellulose-derived fermentation inhibitors." Process Biochemistry 45(2): 264-271.

- An, M.-Z., Y.-Q. Tang, K. Mitsumasu, Z.-S. Liu, M. Shigeru and K. Kenji (2011).
 "Enhanced thermotolerance for ethanol fermentation of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain by overexpression of the gene coding for trehalose-6-phosphate synthase." Biotechnology Letters 33(7): 1367-1374.
- Arthur, H. and K. Watson (1976). "Thermal adaptation in yeast: growth temperatures, membrane lipid, and cytochrome composition of psychrophilic, mesophilic, and thermophilic yeasts." Journal of Bacteriology 128(1): 56-68.
- Ask, M., M. Bettiga, V. Duraiswamy and L. Olsson (2013a). "Pulsed addition of HMF and furfural to batch-grown xylose-utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* results in different physiological responses in glucose and xylose consumption phase." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 181.
- Ask, M., M. Bettiga, V. Mapelli and L. Olsson (2013b). "The influence of HMF and furfural on redox-balance and energy-state of xylose-utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 22.
- Ask, M., V. Mapelli, H. Hock, L. Olsson and M. Bettiga (2013c). "Engineering glutathione biosynthesis of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* increases robustness to inhibitors in pretreated lignocellulosic materials." Microb Cell Fact 12(1): 87.
- Ask, M., K. Olofsson, T. Di Felice, L. Ruohonen, M. Penttilä, G. Lidén and L. Olsson (2012). "Challenges in enzymatic hydrolysis and fermentation of pretreated Arundo donax revealed by a comparison between SHF and SSF." Process Biochemistry 47(10): 1452-1459.
- Bailey, J. (1991). "Toward a science of metabolic engineering." Science 252(5013): 1668-1675.
- Bailey, J. E., A. Sburlati, V. Hatzimanikatis, K. Lee, W. A. Renner and P. S. Tsai (1996).
 "Inverse metabolic engineering: A strategy for directed genetic engineering of useful phenotypes." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 52(1): 109-121.
- Banat, I. M., P. Nigam and R. Marchant (1992). "Isolation of thermotolerant, fermentative yeasts growing at 52°C and producing ethanol at 45°C and 50°C." World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology 8(3): 259-263.
- Banat, I. M., P. Nigam, D. Singh, R. Marchant and A. P. McHale (1998). "Review: Ethanol production at elevated temperatures and alcohol concentrations: Part I – Yeasts in general." World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology 14(6): 809-821.
- Banerjee, N., R. Bhatnagar and L. Viswanathan (1981). "Inhibition of glycolysis by furfural in Saccharomyces cerevisiae." European journal of applied microbiology and biotechnology 11(4): 226-228.
- Basilio, A. C. M., P. R. L. de Araujo, J. O. F. de Morais, E. A. de Silva, M. A. de Morais and D. A. Simoes (2008). "Detection and identification of wild yeast contaminants of the industrial fuel ethanol fermentation process." Current Microbiology 56(4): 322-326.
- Basso, L. C., H. V. De Amorim, A. J. De Oliveira and M. L. Lopes (2008). "Yeast selection for fuel ethanol production in Brazil." FEMS Yeast Research 8(7): 1155-1163.
- Becker, J. and E. Boles (2003). "A modified Saccharomyces cerevisiae strain that consumes Larabinose and produces ethanol." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 69(7): 4144-4150.

- Beckner, M., M. L. Ivey and T. G. Phister (2011). "Microbial contamination of fuel ethanol fermentations." Letters in Applied Microbiology 53(4): 387-394.
- Beissbarth, T. and T. P. Speed (2004). "GOstat: find statistically overrepresented Gene Ontologies within a group of genes." Bioinformatics 20(9): 1464-1465.
- Bellissimi, E., J. P. van Dijken, J. T. Pronk and A. J. A. van Maris (2009). "Effects of acetic acid on the kinetics of xylose fermentation by an engineered, xylose-isomerase-based *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain." FEMS Yeast Research 9(3): 358-364.
- Bergdahl, B., D. Heer, U. Sauer, B. Hahn-Hagerdal and E. W. van Niel (2012). "Dynamic metabolomics differentiates between carbon and energy starvation in recombinant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* fermenting xylose." Biotechnology for Biofuels 5(1): 34.
- Beringer, T., W. Lucht and S. Schaphoff (2011). "Bioenergy production potential of global biomass plantations under environmental and agricultural constraints." GCB Bioenergy 3(4): 299-312.
- Berry, D. B. and A. P. Gasch (2008). "Stress-activated Genomic Expression Changes Serve a Preparative Role for Impending Stress in Yeast." Molecular Biology of the Cell 19(11): 4580-4587.
- Berry, D. B., Q. Guan, J. Hose, S. Haroon, M. Gebbia, L. E. Heisler, C. Nislow, G. Giaever and A. P. Gasch (2011). "Multiple Means to the Same End: The Genetic Basis of Acquired Stress Resistance in Yeast." PLoS Genet 7(11): e1002353.
- Borneman, A. R., B. A. Desany, D. Riches, J. P. Affourtit, A. H. Forgan, I. S. Pretorius, M. Egholm and P. J. Chambers (2011). "Whole-Genome Comparison Reveals Novel Genetic Elements That Characterize the Genome of Industrial Strains of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." PLoS Genet 7(2): e1001287.
- Brink, J. and R. Vries (2011). "Fungal enzyme sets for plant polysaccharide degradation." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 91(6): 1477-1492.
- Bro, C., S. Knudsen, B. Regenberg, L. Olsson and J. Nielsen (2005). "Improvement of galactose uptake in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* through overexpression of phosphoglucomutase: Example of transcript analysis as a tool in inverse metabolic engineering." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 71(11): 6465-6472.
- Burke, M. K. (2012). "How does adaptation sweep through the genome? Insights from longterm selection experiments." Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 279(1749): 5029-5038.
- Çakar, Z. P., U. O. S. Seker, C. Tamerler, M. Sonderegger and e. al. (2005). "Evolutionary engineering of multiple-stress resistant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* " FEMS Yeast Research 5(6-7): 569-578.
- Çakar, Z. P., B. Turanlı-Yıldız, C. Alkım and Ü. Yılmaz (2012). "Evolutionary engineering of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for improved industrially important properties." FEMS Yeast Research 12(2): 171-182.
- Casey, E., M. Sedlak, N. W. Y. Ho and N. S. Mosier (2010). "Effect of acetic acid and pH on the cofermentation of glucose and xylose to ethanol by a genetically engineered strain of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." FEMS Yeast Research 10(4): 385-393.
- Casey, G. P. and W. M. M. Ingledew (1986). "Ethanol Tolerance in Yeasts." Critical Reviews in Microbiology 13(3): 219-280.

- Causton, H. C., B. Ren, S. S. Koh, C. T. Harbison, E. Kanin, E. G. Jennings, T. I. Lee, H. L. True, E. S. Lander and R. A. Young (2001). "Remodeling of Yeast Genome Expression in Response to Environmental Changes." Molecular Biology of the Cell 12(2): 323-337.
- Cebollero, E., D. Gonzalez-Ramos, L. Tabera and R. Gonzalez (2007). "Transgenic wine yeast technology comes of age: is it time for transgenic wine?" Biotechnology Letters 29(2): 191-200.
- Chandra, R. P., R. Bura, W. E. Mabee, A. Berlin, X. Pan and J. N. Saddler (2007). Substrate Pretreatment: The Key to Effective Enzymatic Hydrolysis of Lignocellulosics? Biofuels. L. Olsson, Springer Berlin Heidelberg. 108: 67-93.
- Chandramouli, K. and P.-Y. Qian (2009). "Proteomics: Challenges, Techniques and Possibilities to Overcome Biological Sample Complexity." Human Genomics and Proteomics 1(1).
- Chang, T. and S. Yao (2011). "Thermophilic, lignocellulolytic bacteria for ethanol production: current state and perspectives." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 92(1): 13-27.
- Chu, Y. and D. R. Corey (2012). "RNA Sequencing: Platform Selection, Experimental Design, and Data Interpretation." Nucleic Acid Therapeutics 22(4): 271-274.
- Clausen, M., C. J. Lamb, R. Megnet and P. W. Doerner (1994). "*PAD1* encodes phenylacrylic acid decarboxylase which confers resistance to cinnamic acid in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Gene 142(1): 107-112.
- Cowart, L. A. and Y. A. Hannun (2005). "Using genomic and lipidomic strategies to investigate sphingolipid function in the yeast heat-stress response." Biochemical Society transactions 33(Pt 5): 1166-1169.
- D'Amore, T., I. Russell and G. Stewart (1989). "Sugar utilization by yeast during fermentation." Journal of Industrial Microbiology 4(4): 315-323.
- Daran-Lapujade, P., J.-M. Daran, A. J. A. van Maris, J. H. de Winde and J. T. Pronk (2008). Chemostat-Based Micro-Array Analysis in Baker's Yeast. Advances in Microbial Physiology. K. P. Robert, Academic Press. Volume 54: 257-417.
- Daum, G., N. D. Lees, M. Bard and R. Dickson (1998). "Biochemistry, cell biology and molecular biology of lipids of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Yeast 14(16): 1471-1510.
- Davidson, J. F. and R. H. Schiestl (2001). "Cytotoxic and Genotoxic Consequences of Heat Stress Are Dependent on the Presence of Oxygen in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Journal of Bacteriology 183(15): 4580-4587.
- de Souza Liberal, A. T., A. C. M. Basílio, A. do Monte Resende, B. T. V. Brasileiro, E. A. da Silva-Filho, J. O. F. de Morais, D. A. Simões and M. A. de Morais, Jr (2007).
 "Identification of *Dekkera bruxellensis* as a major contaminant yeast in continuous fuel ethanol fermentation." Journal of Applied Microbiology 102: 538-547.
- de Souza Liberal, A. T., E. A. da Silva-Filho, J. O. F. de Morais, D. A. Simões and M. A. de Morais, Jr (2005). "Contaminant yeast detection in industrial ethanol fermentation must by rDNA-PCR." Letters in Applied Microbiology 40: 19-23.
- Demeke, M. M., H. Dietz, Y. Li, M. R. Foulquie-Moreno, S. Mutturi, S. Deprez, T. Den Abt, B. M. Bonini, G. Liden, F. Dumortier, A. Verplaetse, E. Boles and J. M. Thevelein (2013a). "Development of a D-xylose fermenting and inhibitor tolerant

industrial *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain with high performance in lignocellulose hydrolysates using metabolic and evolutionary engineering." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 89.

- Demeke, M. M., F. Dumortier, Y. Li, T. Broeckx, M. R. Foulquie-Moreno and J. M. Thevelein (2013b). "Combining inhibitor tolerance and D-xylose fermentation in industrial *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for efficient lignocellulose-based bioethanol production." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 120.
- Dennis, E. A. (2009). "Lipidomics joins the omics evolution." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106(7): 2089-2090.
- Dennis Jr, G., B. T. Sherman, D. A. Hosack, J. Yang, W. Gao, H. C. Lane and R. A. Lempicki (2003). "DAVID: database for annotation, visualization, and integrated discovery." Genome Biol 4(5): P3.
- DeRisi, J. L., V. R. Iyer and P. O. Brown (1997). "Exploring the metabolic and genetic control of gene expression on a genomic scale." Science 278(5338): 680-686.
- Dickson, R. (2010). Roles for Sphingolipids in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Sphingolipids as Signaling and Regulatory Molecules. C. Charles and D. P. Maurizio, Landes Bioscience and Springer. 688.
- Dien, B. S., M. A. Cotta and T. W. Jeffries (2003). "Bacteria engineered for fuel ethanol production: current status." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 63(3): 258-266.
- Ding, J., J. Bierma, M. Smith, E. Poliner, C. Wolfe, A. Hadduck, S. Zara, M. Jirikovic, K. Zee, M. Penner, J. Patton-Vogt and A. Bakalinsky (2013). "Acetic acid inhibits nutrient uptake in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*: auxotrophy confounds the use of yeast deletion libraries for strain improvement." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 97(16): 7405-7416.
- Dragosits, M. and D. Mattanovich (2013). "Adaptive laboratory evolution principles and applications for biotechnology." Microbial Cell Factories 12(1): 64.
- Dunn, W. B. and D. I. Ellis (2005). "Metabolomics: Current analytical platforms and methodologies." TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry 24(4): 285-294.
- Eilam, E. (2005). Reversing: Secrets of Reverse Engineering. Indianapolis, Indiana, USA, Wiley Publishing Inc.
- Engel, S. R., F. S. Dietrich, D. G. Fisk, G. Binkley, R. Balakrishnan, M. C. Costanzo, S. S. Dwight, B. C. Hitz, K. Karra, R. S. Nash, S. Weng, E. D. Wong, P. Lloyd, M. S. Skrzypek, S. R. Miyasato, M. Simison and J. M. Cherry (2013). "The Reference Genome Sequence of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*: Then and Now." G3: Genes|Genomes|Genetics.
- Estruch, F. (2000). "Stress-controlled transcription factors, stress-induced genes and stress tolerance in budding yeast." FEMS microbiology reviews 24(4): 469-486.
- Fay, J. C. and J. A. Benavides (2005). "Evidence for Domesticated and Wild Populations of Saccharomyces cerevisiae." PLoS Genet 1(1): e5.
- Feder, M. E. and G. E. Hofmann (1999). "Heat-shock proteins, molecular chaperones and, the stress response: Evolutionary and Ecological Physiology." Annual Review of Physiology 61(1): 243-282.
- Fierst, J. L. and P. C. Phillips (2012). "Variance in Epistasis Links Gene Regulation and Evolutionary Rate in the Yeast Genetic Interaction Network." Genome Biology and Evolution 4(11): 1080-1087.
- Fintan Walton, E. and J. Pringle (1980). "Effect of growth temperature upon heat sensitivity in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Archives of Microbiology 124(2-3): 285-287.
- Fleischmann RD, Adams MD, White O, Clayton RA, Kirkness EF, Kerlavage AR, Bult CJ, Tomb JF, Dougherty BA and M. JM (1995). "Whole-genome random sequencing and assembly of *Haemophilus influenzae* Rd." Science 269(5223): 496-512.
- Francesconi, M. and B. Lehner (2014). "The effects of genetic variation on gene expression dynamics during development." Nature 505(7482): 208-211.
- Frei, M. (2013). "Lignin: Characterization of a Multifaceted Crop Component." The Scientific World Journal 2013: 25.
- Fuchs, B. B. and E. Mylonakis (2009). "Our Paths Might Cross: the Role of the Fungal Cell Wall Integrity Pathway in Stress Response and Cross Talk with Other Stress Response Pathways." Eukaryotic Cell 8(11): 1616-1625.
- Galbe, M. and G. Zacchi (2007). "Pretreatment of lignocellulosic materials for efficient bioethanol production." Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology 108: 41-65.
- Gancedo, J. M. (1998). "Yeast carbon catabolite repression." Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 62(2): 334-361.
- García Sánchez, R., B. Hahn-Hagerdal and M. Gorwa-Grauslund (2010). "Cross-reactions between engineered xylose and galactose pathways in recombinant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology for Biofuels 3(1): 19.
- Gasch, A. P. (2003). The environmental stress response: a common yeast response to diverse environmental stresses. Yeast Stress Responses. S. Hohmann and W. H. Mager. Germany, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg New-York.
- Gasch, A. P., P. T. Spellman, C. M. Kao, O. Carmel-Harel, M. B. Eisen, G. Storz, D. Botstein and P. O. Brown (2000). "Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes." Molecular Biology of the Cell 11(12): 4241-4257.
- Gietz, R. D. and R. H. Schiestl (2007). "High-efficiency yeast transformation using the LiAc/SS carrier DNA/PEG method." Nat. Protocols 2(1): 31-34.
- Glebes, T. Y., N. R. Sandoval, P. J. Reeder, K. D. Schilling, M. Zhang and R. T. Gill (2014)."Genome-Wide Mapping of Furfural Tolerance Genes in *Escherichia coli*." PLoS One 9(1): e87540.
- Goffeau A, Barrell BG, Bussey H, Davis RW, Dujon B, Feldmann H, Galibert F, Hoheisel JD, Jacq C, Johnston M, Louis EJ, Mewes HW, Murakami Y, Philippsen P, Tettelin H and O. SG. (1996). "Life with 6000 genes." Science 274(5287): 546-567.
- Goodacre, R., S. Vaidyanathan, W. B. Dunn, G. G. Harrigan and D. B. Kell (2004)."Metabolomics by numbers: acquiring and understanding global metabolite data." Trends in Biotechnology 22(5): 245-252.
- Gorsich, S. W., B. S. Dien, N. N. Nichols, P. J. Slininger, Z. L. Liu and C. D. Skory (2006). "Tolerance to furfural-induced stress is associated with pentose phosphate pathway

genes ZWF1, GND1, RPE1, and TKL1 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 71(3): 339-349.

- Groth, A. C., E. C. Olivares, B. Thyagarajan and M. P. Calos (2000). "A phage integrase directs efficient site-specific integration in human cells." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 97(11): 5995-6000.
- Gueldener, U., J. Heinisch, G. J. Koehler, D. Voss and J. H. Hegemann (2002). "A second set of loxP marker cassettes for Cre-mediated multiple gene knockouts in budding yeast." Nucleic Acids Research 30(6): e23.
- Gutierrez, N., I. McKay, C. French, J. Brooks and I. Maddox (1993). "Repression of galactose utilization by glucose in the citrate-producing yeast *Candida guilliermondii*." Journal of Industrial Microbiology 11(3): 143-146.
- Gutiérrez, T., M. Buszko, L. Ingram and J. Preston (2002). "Reduction of furfural to furfuryl alcohol by ethanologenic strains of bacteria and its effect on ethanol production from xylose." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 98-100(1-9): 327-340.
- Gygi, S. P., Y. Rochon, B. R. Franza and R. Aebersold (1999). "Correlation between Protein and mRNA Abundance in Yeast." Molecular and Cellular Biology 19(3): 1720-1730.
- Güldener, U., S. Heck, T. Fiedler, J. Beinhauer and J. H. Hegemann (1996). "A New Efficient Gene Disruption Cassette for Repeated Use in Budding Yeast." Nucleic Acids Research 24(13): 2519-2524.
- Haghighi Mood, S., A. Hossein Golfeshan, M. Tabatabaei, G. Salehi Jouzani, G. H. Najafi, M. Gholami and M. Ardjmand (2013). "Lignocellulosic biomass to bioethanol, a comprehensive review with a focus on pretreatment." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 27(0): 77-93.
- Hahn-Hägerdal, B., M. Galbe, M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund, G. Lidén and G. Zacchi (2006).
 "Bio-ethanol the fuel of tomorrow from the residues of today." Trends in Biotechnology 24(12): 549-556.
- Hahn-Hägerdal, B., K. Karhumaa, M. Jeppsson and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2007).
 "Metabolic engineering for pentose utilization in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology 108: 147-177.
- Haitani, Y., K. Tanaka, M. Yamamoto, T. Nakamura, A. Ando, J. Ogawa and J. Shima (2012). "Identification of an acetate-tolerant strain of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and characterization by gene expression analysis." J Biosci Bioeng 114(6): 648-651.
- Hasunuma, T., T. Sanda, R. Yamada, K. Yoshimura, J. Ishii and A. Kondo (2011).
 "Metabolic pathway engineering based on metabolomics confers acetic and formic acid tolerance to a recombinant xylose-fermenting strain of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Microbial Cell Factories 10(1): 2.
- Hazel, J. R. and E. Eugene Williams (1990). "The role of alterations in membrane lipid composition in enabling physiological adaptation of organisms to their physical environment." Progress in Lipid Research 29(3): 167-227.
- Heer, D. and U. Sauer (2008). "Identification of furfural as a key toxin in lignocellulosic hydrolysates and evolution of a tolerant yeast strain." Microbial Biotechnology 1(6): 497-506.

- Henderson, C. M., M. Lozada-Contreras, V. Jiranek, M. L. Longo and D. E. Block (2013a).
 "Ethanol Production and Maximum Cell Growth Are Highly Correlated with Membrane Lipid Composition during Fermentation as Determined by Lipidomic Analysis of 22 *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Strains." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 79(1): 91-104.
- Henderson, C. M., W. F. Zeno, L. A. Lerno, M. L. Longo and D. E. Block (2013b).
 "Fermentation Temperature Modulates Phosphatidylethanolamine and Phosphatidylinositol Levels in the Cell Membrane of Saccharomyces cerevisiae." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 79(17): 5345-5356.
- Henry, R. J. (2010). "Evaluation of plant biomass resources available for replacement of fossil oil." Plant Biotechnology Journal 8(3): 288-293.
- Hohmann, S. and W. H. Mager (2003). Yeast Stress Responses, Springer.
- Hong, K.-K., W. Vongsangnak, G. N. Vemuri and J. Nielsen (2011). "Unravelling evolutionary strategies of yeast for improving galactose utilization through integrated systems level analysis." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 108(29): 12179-12184.
- Hoyer, K., M. Galbe and G. Zacchi (2013). "The effect of prehydrolysis and improved mixing on high-solids batch simultaneous saccharification and fermentation of spruce to ethanol." Process Biochemistry 48(2): 289-293.
- Huang, D. W., B. T. Sherman and R. A. Lempicki (2008). "Systematic and integrative analysis of large gene lists using DAVID bioinformatics resources." Nat. Protocols 4(1): 44-57.
- Jeffries, T. W. (2006). "Engineering yeasts for xylose metabolism." Current Opinion in Biotechnology 17(3): 320-326.
- Jenkins, D. E., J. E. Schultz and A. Matin (1988). "Starvation-induced cross protection against heat or H₂O₂ challenge in *Escherichia coli*." Journal of Bacteriology 170(9): 3910-3914.
- Jensen, N. B., T. Strucko, K. R. Kildegaard, F. David, J. Maury, U. H. Mortensen, J. Forster, J. Nielsen and I. Borodina (2014). "EasyClone: method for iterative chromosomal integration of multiple genes in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." FEMS Yeast Research: 14(2):238-.248.
- Jeppsson, M., O. Bengtsson, K. Franke, H. Lee, B. Hahn-Hägerdal and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2006). "The expression of a *Pichia stipitis* xylose reductase mutant with higher K(M) for NADPH increases ethanol production from xylose in recombinant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 93(4): 665-673.
- Jin, Y.-S. and G. Stephanopoulos (2007). "Multi-dimensional gene target search for improving lycopene biosynthesis in *Escherichia coli*." Metabolic Engineering 9(4): 337-347.
- Jin, Z., K. S. Katsumata, T. B. T. Lam and K. Iiyama (2006). "Covalent linkages between cellulose and lignin in cell walls of coniferous and nonconiferous woods." Biopolymers 83(2): 103-110.
- Johansson, B., C. Christensson, T. Hobley and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2001). "Xylulokinase Overexpression in Two Strains of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Also Expressing Xylose Reductase and Xylitol Dehydrogenase and Its Effect on Fermentation of Xylose and

Lignocellulosic Hydrolysate." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 67(9): 4249-4255.

- Johansson, B. and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2002). "The non-oxidative pentose phosphate pathway controls the fermentation rate of xylulose but not of xylose in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* TMB3001." FEMS Yeast Research 2(3): 277-282.
- Jönsson, L., B. Alriksson and N.-O. Nilvebrant (2013). "Bioconversion of lignocellulose: inhibitors and detoxification." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 16.
- Kádár, Z., S. Maltha, Z. Szengyel, K. Réczey and W. Laat (2007). "Ethanol fermentation of various pretreated and hydrolyzed substrates at low initial pH." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 137-140(1-12): 847-858.
- Karhumaa, K., B. Wiedemann, B. Hahn-Hägerdal, E. Boles and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2006). "Co-utilization of L-arabinose and D-xylose by laboratory and industrial *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains." Microbial Cell Factories 5: 18.
- Kell, D. B. (2004). "Metabolomics and systems biology: making sense of the soup." Current Opinion in Microbiology 7(3): 296-307.
- Kellis, M., B. W. Birren and E. S. Lander (2004). "Proof and evolutionary analysis of ancient genome duplication in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Nature 428(6983): 617-624.
- Kida, K., K. Kume, S. Morimura and Y. Sonoda (1992). "Repeated-batch fermentation process using a thermotolerant flocculating yeast constructed by protoplast fusion." Journal of Fermentation and Bioengineering 74(3): 169-173.
- Kim, D. and J.-S. Hahn (2013). "Roles of Yap1 transcription factor and antioxidants in yeast tolerance to furfural and 5-hydroxymetylfurfural that function as thiol-reactive electrophiles generating oxidative stress." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 79(16): 5069-5077.
- Kim I, Yun H and J. I (2007). "Comparative Proteomic Analyses of the Yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae KNU5377 Strain Against Menadione-Induced Oxidative Stress." J. Microbiol. Biotechnol 17(2): 207-217.
- Klein-Marcuschamer, D. and G. Stephanopoulos (2010). "Method for Designing and Optimizing Random-Search Libraries for Strain Improvement." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 76(16): 5541-5546.
- Klose, C., M. A. Surma, M. J. Gerl, F. Meyenhofer, A. Shevchenko and K. Simons (2012). "Flexibility of a Eukaryotic Lipidome – Insights from Yeast Lipidomics." PLoS One 7(4): e35063.
- Koopman, F., N. Wierckx, J. H. de Winde and H. J. Ruijssenaars (2010). "Identification and characterization of the furfural and 5-(hydroxymethyl)furfural degradation pathways of *Cupriavidus basilensis* HMF14." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.
- Koppram, R., E. Albers and L. Olsson (2012). "Evolutionary engineering strategies to enhance tolerance of xylose utilizing recombinant yeast to inhibitors derived from spruce biomass." Biotechnology for Biofuels 5(1): 32.
- Kuyper, M., H. R. Harhangi, A. K. Stave, A. A. Winkler, M. S. M. Jetten, W. de Laat, J. J. J. den Ridder, H. J. M. Op den Camp, J. P. van Dijken and J. T. Pronk (2003)."High-level functional expression of a fungal xylose isomerase: the key to efficient

ethanolic fermentation of xylose by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*?" FEMS Yeast Research 4(1): 69-78.

- Kvitek, D. J. and G. Sherlock (2013). "Whole Genome, Whole Population Sequencing Reveals That Loss of Signaling Networks Is the Major Adaptive Strategy in a Constant Environment." PLoS Genet 9(11): e1003972.
- Kötter, P. and M. Ciriacy (1993). "Xylose fermentation by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 38(6): 776-783.
- Laadan, B., J. R. Almeida, P. Radstrom, B. Hahn-Hagerdal and M. Gorwa-Grauslund (2008). "Identification of an NADH-dependent 5-hydroxymethylfurfural-reducing alcohol dehydrogenase in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Yeast 25(3): 191-198.
- Laluce, C., A. C. G. Schenberg, J. C. M. Gallardo, L. F. C. Coradello and S. R. Pombeiro-Sponchiado (2012). "Advances and Developments in Strategies to Improve Strains of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and Processes to Obtain the Lignocellulosic Ethanol–A Review." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 166(8): 1908-1926.
- Landry, C. R., J. P. Townsend, D. L. Hartl and D. Cavalieri (2006). "Ecological and evolutionary genomics of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Molecular Ecology 15(3): 575-591.
- Larroy, C., M. R. Fernández, E. González, X. Parés and J. A. Biosca (2002). "Characterization of the *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* YMR318C (ADH6) gene product as a broad specificity NADPH-dependent alcohol dehydrogenase: relevance in aldehyde reduction." Biochemical Journal 361(Pt 1): 163-172.
- Larsson S, Nilvebrant NO and J. LJ (2001). "Effect of overexpression of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Pad1p on the resistance to phenylacrylic acids and lignocellulose hydrolysates under aerobic and oxygen-limited conditions." Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 57(1-2): 167-174.
- Larsson, S., P. Cassland and L. J. Jonsson (2001). "Development of a Saccharomyces cerevisiae strain with enhanced resistance to phenolic fermentation inhibitors in lignocellulose hydrolysates by heterologous expression of laccase." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 67(3): 1163-1170.
- Larsson, S., E. Palmqvist, B. Hahn-Hägerdal, C. Tengborg, K. Stenberg, G. Zacchi and N. O. Nilvebrant (1999). "The generation of fermentation inhibitors during dilute acid hydrolysis of softwood." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 24(3-4): 151-159.
- Larsson, S., A. Quintana-Sáinz, A. Reimann, N.-O. Nilvebrant and L. Jönsson (2000). "Influence of lignocellulose-derived aromatic compounds on oxygen-limited growth and ethanolic fermentation by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 84-86(1): 617-632.
- Lashkari, D. A., J. L. DeRisi, J. H. McCusker, A. F. Namath, C. Gentile, S. Y. Hwang, P. O. Brown and R. W. Davis (1997). "Yeast microarrays for genome wide parallel genetic and gene expression analysis." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 94(24): 13057-13062.
- Lefèvre, N. (2007). Energy Security and Climate Policy. Assessing Interactions. Paris, France, International Energy Agency (IEA) - Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD).

- Legras, J.-L., D. Merdinoglu, J.-M. Cornuet and F. Karst (2007). "Bread, beer and wine: *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* diversity reflects human history." Molecular Ecology 16(10): 2091-2102.
- Lelandais, G. and F. Devaux (2010). "Comparative Functional Genomics of Stress Responses in Yeasts." OMICS: A Journal of Integrative Biology 14(5): 501-515.
- Levin, D. E. (2005). "Cell Wall Integrity Signaling in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 69(2): 262-291.
- Li, Z., L. Zhang, A. Wang, X. Xu and J. Li (2013). "Ectopic Overexpression of *SlHsfA3*, a Heat Stress Transcription Factor from Tomato, Confers Increased Thermotolerance and Salt Hypersensitivity in Germination in Transgenic *Arabidopsis*." PLoS One 8(1): e54880.
- Lin, F.-M., B. Qiao and Y.-J. Yuan (2009). "Comparative Proteomic Analysis of Tolerance and Adaptation of Ethanologenic *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* to Furfural, a Lignocellulosic Inhibitory Compound." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 75(11): 3765-3776.
- Lindberg, L., A. X. S. Santos, H. Riezman, L. Olsson and M. Bettiga (2013). "Lipidomic Profiling of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and *Zygosaccharomyces bailii* Reveals Critical Changes in Lipid Composition in Response to Acetic Acid Stress." PLoS One 8(9): e73936.
- Lindén, T., J. Peetre and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (1992). "Isolation and characterization of acetic acid-tolerant galactose-fermenting strains of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* from a spent sulfite liquor fermentation plant." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 58(5): 1661-1669.
- Lindman, B., G. Karlström and L. Stigsson (2010). "On the mechanism of dissolution of cellulose." Journal of Molecular Liquids 156(1): 76-81.
- Lindquist, S. and G. Kim (1996). "Heat-shock protein 104 expression is sufficient for thermotolerance in yeast." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 93(11): 5301-5306.
- Liti, G., D. M. Carter, A. M. Moses, J. Warringer, L. Parts, S. A. James, R. P. Davey, I. N. Roberts, A. Burt, V. Koufopanou, I. J. Tsai, C. M. Bergman, D. Bensasson, M. J. T. O/'Kelly, A. van Oudenaarden, D. B. H. Barton, E. Bailes, A. N. Nguyen, M. Jones, M. A. Quail, I. Goodhead, S. Sims, F. Smith, A. Blomberg, R. Durbin and E. J. Louis (2009). "Population genomics of domestic and wild yeasts." Nature 458(7236): 337-341.
- Liu, Z. L. (2006). "Genomic adaptation of ethanologenic yeast to biomass conversion inhibitors." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 73(1): 27-36.
- Liu, Z. L., P. J. Slininger, B. S. Dien, M. A. Berhow, C. P. Kurtzman and S. W. Gorsich (2004). "Adaptive response of yeasts to furfural and 5-hydroxymethylfurfural and new chemical evidence for HMF conversion to 2,5-bis-hydroxymethylfuran." Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology 31(8): 345-352.
- Lu, Y., Y. F. Cheng, X. P. He, X. N. Guo and B. R. Zhang (2012). "Improvement of robustness and ethanol production of ethanologenic *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under co-stress of heat and inhibitors." J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 39(1): 73-80.

- M, S. H., O. B. Abrat, J. Miedzobrodzki, Y. Inoue and V. Lushchak (2011). "Acetate but not propionate induces oxidative stress in bakers' yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* " Redox Report 16(1): 15-23.
- M T Martínez-Pastor, C. S. G Marchler, A Marchler-Bauer, H Ruis and F. Estruch (1996). "The *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* zinc finger proteins Msn2p and Msn4p are required for transcriptional induction through the stress response element (STRE)." The EMBO Journal 15(9): 2227-2235.
- Ma, M. and Z. L. Liu (2010). "Comparative transcriptome profiling analyses during the lag phase uncover *YAP1*, *PDR1*, *PDR3*, *RPN4*, and *HSF1* as key regulatory genes in genomic adaptation to the lignocellulose derived inhibitor HMF for Saccharomyces cerevisiae." BMC Genomics 11(1): 660.
- Mallick, P. and B. Kuster (2010). "Proteomics: a pragmatic perspective." Nat Biotech 28(7): 695-709.
- Martín, C. and L. J. Jönsson (2003). "Comparison of the resistance of industrial and laboratory strains of *Saccharomyces* and *Zygosaccharomyces* to lignocellulose-derived fermentation inhibitors." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 32(3–4): 386-395.
- Martin, C., M. Marcet, O. Almazan and L. J. Jonsson (2007). "Adaptation of a recombinant xylose-utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain to a sugarcane bagasse hydrolysate with high content of fermentation inhibitors." Bioresource Technology 98(9): 1767-1773.
- Martin, D., C. Brun, E. Remy, P. Mouren, D. Thieffry and B. Jacq (2004). "GOToolBox: functional analysis of gene datasets based on Gene Ontology." Genome Biology 5(12): 1-8.
- Martínez-Pastor, M., P. Proft Markus and A. Pascual-Ahuir (2010). "Adaptive Changes of the Yeast Mitochondrial Proteome in Response to Salt Stress." OMICS: A Journal of Integrative Biology 14(5): 541-552.
- Matano, Y., T. Hasunuma and A. Kondo (2012). "Display of cellulases on the cell surface of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for high yield ethanol production from high-solid lignocellulosic biomass." Bioresource Technology 108(0): 128-133.
- Matsushika, A., H. Inoue, T. Kodaki and S. Sawayama (2009). "Ethanol production from xylose in engineered *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains: current state and perspectives." Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 84(1): 37-53.
- Matsushika, A., A. Nagashima, T. Goshima and T. Hoshino (2013). "Fermentation of Xylose Causes Inefficient Metabolic State Due to Carbon/Energy Starvation and Reduced Glycolytic Flux in Recombinant Industrial *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." PLoS One 8(7): e69005.
- Medina, V. G., M. J. H. Almering, A. J. A. van Maris and J. T. Pronk (2010). "Elimination of glycerol production in anaerobic cultures of a *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain engineered to use acetic acid as an electron acceptor." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 76(1): 190-195.
- Meier, K. D., O. Deloche, K. Kajiwara, K. Funato and H. Riezman (2006). "Sphingoid Base Is Required for Translation Initiation during Heat Stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Molecular Biology of the Cell 17(3): 1164-1175.

- Mensonides, F. C., J. M. Schuurmans, M. J. de Mattos, K. Hellingwerf and S. Brul (2002).
 "The Metabolic Response of *Saccharomyces Cerevisiae* to Continuous Heat Stress." Molecular Biology Reports 29(1-2): 103-106.
- Merino, S. and J. Cherry (2007). Progress and Challenges in Enzyme Development for Biomass Utilization. Biofuels. L. Olsson, Springer Berlin Heidelberg. 108: 95-120.
- Mo, M., B. Palsson and M. Herrgard (2009). "Connecting extracellular metabolomic measurements to intracellular flux states in yeast." BMC Systems Biology 3(1): 37.
- Modig, T., J. R. M. Almeida, M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund and G. Lidén (2008). "Variability of the response of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains to lignocellulose hydrolysate." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 100(3): 423-429.
- Moon, J. and Z. L. Liu (2012). "Engineered NADH-dependent *GRE2* from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* by directed enzyme evolution enhances HMF reduction using additional cofactor NADPH." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 50(2): 115-120.
- Morano, K. A., C. M. Grant and W. S. Moye-Rowley (2012). "The Response to Heat Shock and Oxidative Stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Genetics 190(4): 1157-1195.
- Mortimer, R. K. and J. R. Johnston (1986). "Genealogy of principal strains of the yeast genetic stock center." Genetics 113(1): 35-43.
- Mosier, N., C. Wyman, B. Dale, R. Elander, Y. Y. Lee, M. Holtzapple and M. Ladisch (2005). "Features of promising technologies for pretreatment of lignocellulosic biomass." Bioresource Technology 96(6): 673-686.
- Mukai, N., K. Masaki, T. Fujii, M. Kawamukai and H. Iefuji (2010). "PAD1 and FDC1 are essential for the decarboxylation of phenylacrylic acids in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering 109(6): 564-569.
- Mutturi, S. and G. Lidén (2012). "Effect of Temperature on Simultaneous Saccharification and Fermentation of Pretreated Spruce and Arundo." Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research 52(3): 1244-1251.
- Nevoigt, E. (2008). "Progress in Metabolic Engineering of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 72(3): 379-412.
- Nilsson, A., M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund, B. Hahn-Hägerdal and G. Lidén (2005). "Cofactor Dependence in Furan Reduction by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in Fermentation of Acid-Hydrolyzed Lignocellulose." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 71(12): 7866-7871.
- Olivares-Hernández, R., R. Usaite and J. Nielsen (2010). "Integrative analysis using proteome and transcriptome data from yeast to unravel regulatory patterns at posttranscriptional level." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 107(5): 865-875.
- Olofsson, K., M. Bertilsson and G. Lidén (2008). "A short review on SSF an interesting process option for ethanol production from lignocellulosic feedstocks." Biotechnology for Biofuels 1(1): 7.
- Olsson, L. and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (1996). "Fermentation of lignocellulosic hydrolysates for ethanol production." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 18(5): 312-331.
- Oud, B., A. J. van Maris, J. M. Daran and J. T. Pronk (2012). "Genome-wide analytical approaches for reverse metabolic engineering of industrially relevant phenotypes in yeast." FEMS Yeast Res 12(2): 183-196.

- Pagliardini, J., G. Hubmann, S. Alfenore, E. Nevoigt, C. Bideaux and S. Guillouet (2013).
 "The metabolic costs of improving ethanol yield by reducing glycerol formation capacity under anaerobic conditions in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Microbial Cell Factories 12(1): 29.
- Palmqvist, E., J. S. Almeida and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (1999a). "Influence of furfural on anaerobic glycolytic kinetics of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in batch culture." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 62(4): 447-454.
- Palmqvist, E., H. Grage, N. Q. Meinander and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (1999b). "Main and interaction effects of acetic acid, furfural, and p-hydroxybenzoic acid on growth and ethanol productivity of yeasts." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 63(1): 46-55.
- Palmqvist, E. and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2000a). "Fermentation of lignocellulosic hydrolysates. I: inhibition and detoxification." Bioresource Technology 74(1): 17-24.
- Palmqvist, E. and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2000b). "Fermentation of lignocellulosic hydrolysates. II: inhibitors and mechanisms of inhibition." Bioresource Technology 74(1): 25-33.
- Pasha, C., R. C. Kuhad and L. V. Rao (2007). "Strain improvement of thermotolerant Saccharomyces cerevisiae VS3 strain for better utilization of lignocellulosic substrates." Journal of Applied Microbiology 103(5): 1480-1489.
- Patriarca, E. J. and B. Maresca (1990). "Acquired thermotolerance following heat shock protein synthesis prevents impairment of mitochondrial ATPase activity at elevated temperatures in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Experimental Cell Research 190(1): 57-64.
- Patterson, S. D. and R. H. Aebersold (2003). "Proteomics: the first decade and beyond." Nat Genet 33: 311-323.
- Pereira, F. B., P. M. R. Guimaraes, D. G. Gomes, N. P. Mira, M. C. Teixeira, I. Sa-Correia and L. Domingues (2011). "Identification of candidate genes for yeast engineering to improve bioethanol production in very high gravity and lignocellulosic biomass industrial fermentations." Biotechnology for Biofuels 4.
- Pérez, J., J. Muñoz-Dorado, T. de la Rubia and J. Martínez (2002). "Biodegradation and biological treatments of cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin: an overview." International Microbiology 5(2): 53-63.
- Petersson, A., J. R. M. Almeida, T. Modig, K. Karhumaa, B. Hahn-Hägerdal, M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund and G. Lidén (2006). "A 5-hydroxymethyl furfural reducing enzyme encoded by the *Saccharomyces cerevisiae ADH6* gene conveys HMF tolerance." Yeast 23(6): 455-464.
- Pina, A., I. L. Calderón and T. Benítez (1986). "Intergeneric hybrids of Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Zygosaccharomyces fermentati obtained by protoplast fusion." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 51(5): 995-1003.
- Pinel, D., F. D'Aoust, S. B. del Cardayre, P. K. Bajwa, H. Lee and V. J. J. Martin (2011). "Saccharomyces cerevisiae Genome Shuffling through Recursive Population Mating Leads to Improved Tolerance to Spent Sulfite Liquor." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 77(14): 4736-4743.
- Piper, P. W. (2011). Chapter 4 Resistance of Yeasts to Weak Organic Acid Food Preservatives. Advances in Applied Microbiology. S. S. Allen I. Laskin and M. G. Geoffrey, Academic Press. Volume 77: 97-113.

- Piškur, J. and R. B. Langkjær (2004). "Yeast genome sequencing: the power of comparative genomics." Molecular Microbiology 53(2): 381-389.
- Postmus, J., A. B. Canelas, J. Bouwman, B. M. Bakker, W. van Gulik, M. J. T. de Mattos, S. Brul and G. J. Smits (2008). "Quantitative Analysis of the High Temperatureinduced Glycolytic Flux Increase in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* Reveals Dominant Metabolic Regulation." Journal of Biological Chemistry 283(35): 23524-23532.
- Puligundla, P., D. Smogrovicova, V. Obulam and S. Ko (2011). "Very high gravity (VHG) ethanolic brewing and fermentation: a research update." Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology 38(9): 1133-1144.
- Ramos, M. T. and A. Madeira-Lopes (1990). "Effects of acetic acid on the temperature profile of ethanol tolerance in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology Letters 12(3): 229-234.
- Richard, P., M. Putkonen, R. Väänänen, J. Londesborough and M. Penttilä (2002). "The Missing Link in the Fungal l-Arabinose Catabolic Pathway, Identification of the l-Xylulose Reductase Gene†,‡." Biochemistry 41(20): 6432-6437.
- Richter, K., M. Haslbeck and J. Buchner (2010). "The Heat Shock Response: Life on the Verge of Death." Molecular Cell 40(2): 253-266.
- Rikhvanov, E. G., N. N. Varakina, T. M. Rusaleva, E. I. Rachenko, D. A. Knorre and V. K. Voinikov (2005). "Do mitochondria regulate the heat-shock response in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*?" Current Genetics 48(1): 44-59.
- Roberts, L. D., G. McCombie, C. M. Titman and J. L. Griffin (2008). "A matter of fat: An introduction to lipidomic profiling methods." Journal of Chromatography B 871(2): 174-181.
- Rowley, A., G. C. Johnston, B. Butler, M. Werner-Washburne and R. A. Singer (1993).
 "Heat shock-mediated cell cycle blockage and G1 cyclin expression in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae." Molecular and Cellular Biology 13(2): 1034-1041.
- Rubin, E. M. (2008). "Genomics of cellulosic biofuels." Nature 454(7206): 841-845.
- Runquist, D., C. Fonseca, P. Rådström, I. Spencer-Martins and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2009). "Expression of the Gxf1 transporter from *Candida intermedia* improves fermentation performance in recombinant xylose-utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 82(1): 123-130.
- Runquist, D., B. Hahn-Hägerdal and M. Bettiga (2010a). "Increased Ethanol Productivity in Xylose-Utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* via a Randomly Mutagenized Xylose Reductase." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 76(23): 7796-7802.
- Runquist, D., B. Hahn-Hägerdal and P. Rådstrom (2010b). "Comparison of heterologous xylose transporters in recombinant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology for Biofuels 3: 5.
- Rønnow B, Olsson L, Nielsen J and M. JD. (1999). "Derepression of galactose metabolism in melibiase producing bakers' and distillers' yeast." J Biotechnology 72(1-2): 213-228.
- Sakaki, K., K. Tashiro, S. Kuhara and K. Mihara (2003). "Response of Genes Associated with Mitochondrial Function to Mild Heat Stress in Yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae." Journal of Biochemistry 134(3): 373-384.
- Saloheimo, A., J. Rauta, O. Stasyk, A. Sibirny, M. Penttilä and L. Ruohonen (2007). "Xylose transport studies with xylose-utilizing *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains expressing

heterologous and homologous permeases." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 74(5): 1041-1052.

- Sànchez i Nogué, V., V. Narayanan and M. Gorwa-Grauslund (2013). "Short-term adaptation improves the fermentation performance of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in the presence of acetic acid at low pH." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 97(16): 7517-7525.
- Santoro, N., N. Johansson and D. J. Thiele (1998). "Heat Shock Element Architecture Is an Important Determinant in the Temperature and Transactivation Domain Requirements for Heat Shock Transcription Factor." Molecular and Cellular Biology 18(11): 6340-6352.
- Sauer, U. (2001). "Evolutionary engineering of industrially important microbial phenotypes." Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 73: 129-169.
- Shahsavarani, H., M. Sugiyama, Y. Kaneko, B. Chuenchit and S. Harashima (2012). "Superior thermotolerance of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for efficient bioethanol fermentation can be achieved by overexpression of RSP5 ubiquitin ligase." Biotechnology Advances 30(6): 1289-1300.
- Shi, D.-j., C.-l. Wang and K.-m. Wang (2009). "Genome shuffling to improve thermotolerance, ethanol tolerance and ethanol productivity of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology 36(1): 139-147.
- Sikkema, J., J. A. de Bont and B. Poolman (1995). "Mechanisms of membrane toxicity of hydrocarbons." Microbiological Reviews 59(2): 201-222.
- Sims, R., T. Michael, J. Saddler and W. Mabee (2008). From 1st to 2nd generation biofuels technologies. An overview of current industry and RD&D activities, International Energy Agency (IEA) - Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD).
- Skerker, J. M., D. Leon, M. N. Price, J. S. Mar, D. R. Tarjan, K. M. Wetmore, A. M. Deutschbauer, J. K. Baumohl, S. Bauer, A. B. Ibáñez, V. D. Mitchell, C. H. Wu, P. Hu, T. Hazen and A. P. Arkin (2013). "Dissecting a complex chemical stress: chemogenomic profiling of plant hydrolysates." Molecular Systems Biology 9(1).
- Skinner, K. and T. Leathers (2004). "Bacterial contaminants of fuel ethanol production." Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology 31(9): 401-408.
- Sorrel S. and S. J. (2009). Global Oil Depletion: an assessment of the evidence for near-term physical constraints on global oil supply. United Kingdom, UKERC The UK Energy Research Centre.
- Souza, R., B. Santos, R. Fátima Rodrigues de Souza, P. Silva, B. Lucena and M. Morais, Jr. (2012). "The consequences of *Lactobacillus vini* and *Dekkera bruxellensis* as contaminants of the sugarcane-based ethanol fermentation." Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology 39(11): 1645-1650.
- Sridhar M, Sree NK and R. LV (2002). "Effect of UV radiation on thermotolerance, ethanol tolerance and osmotolerance of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* VS1 and VS3 strains." Bioresour Technol 83(3): 199-202.
- Stambuk, B. U., B. Dunn, S. L. Alves, E. H. Duval and G. Sherlock (2009). "Industrial fuel ethanol yeasts contain adaptive copy number changes in genes involved in vitamin B1 and B6 biosynthesis." Genome Research 19(12): 2271-2278.

- Stanley, D., A. Bandara, S. Fraser, P. J. Chambers and G. A. Stanley (2010). "The ethanol stress response and ethanol tolerance of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Journal of Applied Microbiology 109(1): 13-24.
- Steinmetz, L. M., H. Sinha, D. R. Richards, J. I. Spiegelman, P. J. Oefner, J. H. McCusker and R. W. Davis (2002). "Dissecting the architecture of a quantitative trait locus in yeast." Nature 416(6878): 326-330.
- Sun, Y. and J. Cheng (2002). "Hydrolysis of lignocellulosic materials for ethanol production: a review." Bioresource Technology 83(1): 1-11.
- Sundström, L., S. Larsson and L. Jönsson (2010). "Identification of Saccharomyces cerevisiae Genes Involved in the Resistance to Phenolic Fermentation Inhibitors." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 161(1-8): 106-115.
- Szafraniec, K., R. H. Borts and R. Korona (2001). "Environmental stress and mutational load in diploid strains of the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 98(3): 1107-1112.
- Taddei, F., M. Radman, J. Maynard-Smith, B. Toupance, P. H. Gouyon and B. Godelle (1997). "Role of mutator alleles in adaptive evolution." Nature 387(6634): 700-702.
- Taherzadeh, M. and K. Karimi (2007). "Enzyme-based hydrolysis processes for ethanol from lignocellulosic materials: a review." BioResources 2(4): 707-738.
- Taherzadeh, M. J., L. Gustafsson, C. Niklasson and G. Liden (2000). "Physiological effects of 5-hydroxymethylfurfural on Saccharomyces cerevisiae." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 53(6): 701-708.
- Taherzadeh, M. J., C. Niklasson and G. Liden (1997). "Acetic acid friend or foe in anaerobic batch conversion of glucose to ethanol by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*?" Chemical Engineering Science 52(15): 2653-2659.
- Tanaka, K., Y. Ishii, J. Ogawa and J. Shima (2012). "Enhancement of Acetic Acid Tolerance in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* by Overexpression of the *HAA1* Gene, Encoding a Transcriptional Activator." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 78(22): 8161-8163.
- Taylor, M. P., K. L. Eley, S. Martin, M. I. Tuffin, S. G. Burton and D. A. Cowan (2009)."Thermophilic ethanologenesis: future prospects for second-generation bioethanol production." Trends in Biotechnology 27(7): 398-405.
- Thammasittirong, S. N.-R., T. Thirasaktana, A. Thammasittirong and M. Srisodsuk (2013). "Improvement of ethanol production by ethanol-tolerant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* UVNR56." SpringerPlus 2(1): 583.
- Tomás-Pejó, E., J. M. Oliva, M. Ballesteros and L. Olsson (2008). "Comparison of SHF and SSF processes from steam-exploded wheat straw for ethanol production by xylosefermenting and robust glucose-fermenting *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 100(6): 1122-1131.
- Toone, W. M. and N. Jones (1999). "AP-1 transcription factors in yeast." Current Opinion in Genetics & Development 9(1): 55-61.
- Wahlbom, C. F. and B. Hahn-Hägerdal (2002). "Furfural, 5-hydroxymethyl furfural, and acetoin act as external electron acceptors during anaerobic fermentation of xylose in recombinant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Biotechnology and Bioengineering 78(2): 172-178.

- Walther, D., K. Strassburg, P. Durek and J. Kopka (2010). "Metabolic pathway relationships revealed by an integrative analysis of the transcriptional and metabolic temperature stress-response dynamics in yeast." OMICS 14(3): 261-274.
- van Dijken, J. P., J. Bauer, L. Brambilla, P. Duboc, J. M. Francois, C. Gancedo, M. L. F. Giuseppin, J. J. Heijnen, M. Hoare, H. C. Lange, E. A. Madden, P. Niederberger, J. Nielsen, J. L. Parrou, T. Petit, D. Porro, M. Reuss, N. van Riel, M. Rizzi, H. Y. Steensma, C. T. Verrips, J. Vindeløv and J. T. Pronk (2000). "An interlaboratory comparison of physiological and genetic properties of four *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains." Enzyme and Microbial Technology 26(9–10): 706-714.
- Van Uden, N. (1985). Temperature Profiles of Yeasts. Advances in Microbial Physiology. A. H. Rose and D. W. Tempest, Academic Press. Volume 25: 195-251.
- Wang, Z., M. Gerstein and M. Snyder (2009). "RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics." Nat Rev Genet 10(1): 57-63.
- Vanhalewyn, M., F. Dumortier, G. Debast, S. Colombo, P. Ma, J. Winderickx, P. Van Dijck and J. M. Thevelein (1999). "A mutation in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* adenylate cyclase, Cyr1K1876M, specifically affects glucose- and acidification-induced cAMP signalling and not the basal cAMP level." Molecular Microbiology 33(2): 363-376.
- Watanabe, S., T. Kodaki and K. Makino (2005). "Complete reversal of coenzyme specificity of xylitol dehydrogenase and increase of thermostability by the introduction of structural zinc." Journal of Biological Chemistry 280(11): 10340-10349.
- Wei, N., J. Quarterman, S. R. Kim, J. H. D. Cate and Y.-S. Jin (2013). "Enhanced biofuel production through coupled acetic acid and xylose consumption by engineered yeast." Nat Commun 4.
- Weiss, N., J. Borjesson, L. S. Pedersen and A. Meyer (2013). "Enzymatic lignocellulose hydrolysis: Improved cellulase productivity by insoluble solids recycling." Biotechnology for Biofuels 6(1): 5.
- Verduyn, C., E. Postma, W. A. Scheffers and J. P. van Dijken (1990). "Physiology of Saccharomyces Cerevisiae in Anaerobic Glucose-Limited Chemostat Culturesx." Journal of General Microbiology 136(3): 395-403.
- Verghese, J., J. Abrams, Y. Wang and K. A. Morano (2012). "Biology of the Heat Shock Response and Protein Chaperones: Budding Yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*) as a Model System." Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 76(2): 115-158.
- Werner-Washburne, M., E. Braun, G. C. Johnston and R. A. Singer (1993). "Stationary phase in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Microbiological Reviews 57(2): 383-401.
- Verstrepen, K. J., A. Jansen, F. Lewitter and G. R. Fink (2005). "Intragenic tandem repeats generate functional variability." Nat Genet 37(9): 986-990.
- Westman, J. O., M. J. Taherzadeh and C. J. Franzen (2012). "Proteomic analysis of the increased stress tolerance of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* encapsulated in liquid core alginate-chitosan capsules." PLoS One 7(11): e49335.
- Villa, G. P., R. Bartroli, R. Lopez, M. Guerra, M. Enrique, M. Penas, E. Rodriquez, D. Redondo, I. Iglesias and M. Diaz (1992). "Microbial transformation of furfural to furfuryl alcohol by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Acta Biotechnologica 12(6): 509-512.

- Villas-Bôas, S. G., J. Højer-Pedersen, M. Åkesson, J. Smedsgaard and J. Nielsen (2005). "Global metabolite analysis of yeast: evaluation of sample preparation methods." Yeast 22(14): 1155-1169.
- Wingren, A., M. Galbe and G. Zacchi (2008). "Energy considerations for a SSF-based softwood ethanol plant." Bioresource Technology 99(7): 2121-2131.
- Violeta Sànchez i Nogué, Maurizio Bettiga and M. F. Gorwa-Grauslund (2012). "Isolation and characterization of a resident tolerant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain from a spent sulfite liquor fermentation plant." AMB Express 2(68): 11.
- Wisselink, H. W., M. J. Toirkens, M. del Rosario Franco Berriel, A. A. Winkler, J. P. van Dijken, J. T. Pronk and A. J. van Maris (2007). "Engineering of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for efficient anaerobic alcoholic fermentation of L-arabinose." Applied and Environmental Microbiology 73(15): 4881-4891.
- Wolf, C. and P. J. Quinn (2008). "Lipidomics: Practical aspects and applications." Progress in Lipid Research 47(1): 15-36.
- Wright, J., E. Bellissimi, E. de Hulster, A. Wagner, J. T. Pronk and A. J. A. van Maris (2011).
 "Batch and continuous culture-based selection strategies for acetic acid tolerance in xylose-fermenting *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." FEMS Yeast Research 11(3): 299-306.
- Wulf, O. and P. Thonart (1989). "Bioconversion of vanillin to vanilly alcohol in a two-phase reactor." Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 20-21(1): 165-180.
- Xia, J.-M. and Y.-J. Yuan (2008). "Comparative Lipidomics of Four Strains of Saccharomyces cerevisiae Reveals Different Responses to Furfural, Phenol, and Acetic Acid." Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 57(1): 99-108.
- Yamamoto, A., Y. Mizukami and H. Sakurai (2005). "Identification of a Novel Class of Target Genes and a Novel Type of Binding Sequence of Heat Shock Transcription Factor in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Journal of Biological Chemistry 280(12): 11911-11919.
- Yamamoto Noritaka, Maeda Yuka, Ikeda Aya and S. Hiroshi (2008). "Regulation of Thermotolerance by Stress-Induced Transcription Factors in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*." Eukaryot Cell 7(5): 783–790.
- Yoon, H.-J., A. Feoktistova, B. A. Wolfe, J. L. Jennings, A. J. Link and K. L. Gould (2002).
 "Proteomics Analysis Identifies New Components of the Fission and Budding Yeast Anaphase-Promoting Complexes." Current Biology 12(23): 2048-2054.
- Zhang, W., F. Li and L. Nie (2010). "Integrating multiple 'omics' analysis for microbial biology: application and methodologies." Microbiology 156(2): 287-301.
- Zingaro, K. A., S. A. Nicolaou and E. T. Papoutsakis (2013). "Dissecting the assays to assess microbial tolerance to toxic chemicals in bioprocessing." Trends in Biotechnology 31(11): 643-653.
- Zyl, W., L. Lynd, R. Haan and J. McBride (2007). Consolidated Bioprocessing for Bioethanol Production Using *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Biofuels. L. Olsson, Springer Berlin Heidelberg. 108: 205-235.